

# LUND UNIVERSITY

## Natural killer T cell subsets and regulation of autoimmune diabetes

Stenström, Martin

2005

Link to publication

*Citation for published version (APA):* Stenström, M. (2005). *Natural killer T cell subsets and regulation of autoimmune diabetes*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation)]. Lund University (Media-Tryck).

Total number of authors:

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00 Avdelningen för immunologi Institutionen för experimentell medicinsk vetenskap Medicinska fakulteten, Lunds Universitet

# Natural Killer T cell subsets and regulation of autoimmune diabetes

Martin Stenström

#### AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

Som med vederbörligt tillstånd av Medicinska fakulteten vid Lunds Universitet för avläggande av doktorsexamen i medicinsk vetenskap kommer att offentligen försvaras i GK-salen, BMC, Sölvegatan 19, Lund, fredagen den 16 december 2005, kl 9.00

Handledare: Docent Susanna Cardell

Fakultetsopponent: Dr Paolo Dellabona, San Raffaele Scientific Institute, Milano, Italy

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY	Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTA	ATION		
Section for Immunology BMC 113	Date of issue 16th of dec	cember, 2005		
221 84 Lund	Sponsoring organization			
Author(s) Martin Stenström				
Title and subtitle				
Natural killer T cells and regulation of autoimmune diabetes				
Abstract				
peptides, in the contents of the antigen presenting reminiscent of memory cells, and have been show IL-4 and IFN-gamma, upon activation. Because or suggested to play a role in several different immun rejection and regulation of autoimmune reactions. functionally different subsets of NKT cells may er distinct splenic NKT cell populations identified by Previous reports of reduced autoimmune diabetes NKT cell population, have been attributed to the e show that an overexpression in NOD mice of non- but low amounts of IL-4, leads to prevention of au and non-classical NKT cells possess immuno-regu- shared by all NKT cells and which that are not, with the possibility to control the immune system in a w	In to rapidly produce large amount of their rapid response to activation nological situations, such as cle The broad spectrum of their ac xist. We have been able to demme y their surface phenotype and cy incidence in NOD mice related enhanced production of IL-4 by classical NKT cells, producing atoimmune diabetes. This demo ulatory functions. Finding out w <i>ill broaden our knowledge on N</i> , way that may prevent diseases at	unts of cytokines, such as ion, NKT cells have been arance of pathogens, tumor tivities suggested that onstrate two functionally ytokine secretion profile. I to an artificially increased classical NKT cells. We high levels of IFN-gamma mstrates that both classical which mechanisms that are <i>KT cell biology and increase</i>		
Key words: CD1d, NKT cells, autoimmune diabe	etes			
Classification system and/or index termes (if any):				
Supplementary bibliographical information:		Language		
		English		
ISSN and key title:		ISBN		
		91-85481-23-8		
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price		
	Security classification	. 1		

Distribution by (name and address) I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation. Signature Markow Stanswim Date 2005-11-07

Section for Immunology Department of Experimental Medical Science Faculty of Medicine, Lund University

# Natural Killer T cell subsets and regulation of autoimmune diabetes

Martin Stenström

This thesis will be defended on the 16<sup>th</sup> of December 2005 at 9 am in GK-salen at BMC, Sölvegatan 19, Lund. Faculty Opponent will be Dr. P. Dellabona, San Raffaele Scientific Institute, Milano, Italy

# Table of contents

Original papers	3
Abbreviations	4
Introduction	5
General view of the immune system	7
Innate immunity	7
Adaptive immunity	7
A brief history of NKT cells	9
Antigen presentation	11
Classical MHC class I	11
Classical MHC class II	12
CD1 - a non-classical MHC class I molecule	12
CD1 family genes	13
CD1 antigen loading	14
Definition of NKT cells	16
NKT cells – a subpopulation of T lymphocytes	17
The T cell receptor	17
Development	18
T cell lineage commitment	18
NKT cell lineage commitment	19
TCR expression	20
TCR selection	20
CD4/CD8 lineage commitment in conventional T cells	22
NKT cell surface phenotype	22
NK1.1 expression	24
Ly49 receptor expression	25
CD49b expression	26
NKT cell function	27
NKT cell subsets	27
V $\alpha$ 14 and non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells	27
Functional NKT cell subsets	28
NKT cell activation	28
Exogenous ligands	29
Endogenous ligands	30
NKT cells involved in diverse immunological responses	30

Tolerance	30
Allergy	31
Tumor rejection	31
Infection	32
Autoimmunity	33
NKT cells in autoimmune diabetes	34
Autoimmunity	34
Central tolerance	34
Peripheral tolerance	34
Autoimmune diabetes	35
NKT cells in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes	37
Aim	39
Summary of original papers	40
Discussion of this thesis	43
A novel thymic NKT cell population	43
NKT1 and NKT2, defining two functional NKT subsets	45
The influence of genetic background on NKT cells	48
Regulation of autoimmune diabetes by non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells	49
Putative NKT cell mechanisms in regulation of autoimmune diabetes	52
Concluding remarks	56
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	57
Acknowledgements	59
References	61
Paper I-III	

# Original papers

This thesis is based on the following original papers, which are referred to in the text by their roman numerals (I-III).

- I. Stenström<sup>\*</sup>, M., Sköld<sup>\*</sup>, M., Ericsson, A., Beaudoin, L., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., Lehuen, A. and Cardell S. Surface receptors identify mouse NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell subsets distinguished by function and T cell receptor type. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2004. 34:56-65.
- II. Stenström, M., Sköld, M., Andersson, Å. and Cardell L., S. Natural killer Tcell populations in C57BL/6 and NK1.1 congenic BALB.NK mice – a novel thymic subset defined in BALB.NK mice. *Immunology* 2005. 114:336-345.
- III. Duarte<sup>\*</sup>, N., Stenström<sup>\*</sup>, M., Campino, S., Bergman, M-L., Lundholm, M., Holmberg, D. and Cardell L., S. Prevention of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice mediated by CD1d-restricted nonclassical NKT cells. *J. Immunol.* 2004. 173:3112-3118.

\* Contributed equally.

Reprints were made with the permission from the publishers.

# Abbreviations

α-GalCer	$\alpha$ -galactosylceramide	LN	lymph node
APC	antigen presenting cell	PaLN	pancreatic LN
$\beta_2 m$	$\beta_2$ -microglobulin	mAb	monoclonal antibody
B6	C57Bl/6	MHC	major histocompatibility
С	constant		complex
CD	cluster of differentiation	NK	natural killer
D	diversity	NOD	nonobese diabetic
DC	dendritic cell	RAG	recombination activating
DN	double negative		gene
DP	double positive	SP	single positive
ER	endoplasmatic reticulum	Scid	severe combined
H-2	histocompatibility-2		immune-deficiency
HLA	human leukocyte antigen	T1D	type 1 diabetes
IDDM	insulin dependent	TAP	transporter associated with
	diabetes mellitus		antigen processing
IFN	interferon	TCR	T cell receptor
IL	interleukin	tet	tetramer
J	joining	Th	T helper
KIR	killer immunoglobulin-	V	variable
	like receptors	VLA	very late antigen

## Introduction

As far back as I can remember I have enjoyed solving and understanding difficult and complicated problems, and I am quite sure that I am not the only one. I believe that it is in the human nature and it is one of the most important properties that we have been given. So when I first came in contact with the field of immunology it was love at first sight. The immune system is a system present in almost every corner of the entire human body and without it we would immediately get infected and die. In a general description the purpose of the immune system is to attack and get rid of everything that is non-self and abnormal, and doing so without damaging yourself. When you think of everything that you would encounter during a lifetime, you have to confess that a system capable of doing this must indeed be both very complicated and, hence, also difficult to understand. Still, one cannot refuse to admit that we have come a far way in our understanding of how the immune system works, considering that most of the progress has been accomplished during the last decades. Fortunately for me, there is still a lot left to understand.

This thesis is focused on a subpopulation of T lymphocytes called natural killer (NK) T cells. They have been described to play an important role in several different immunological situations, such as autoimmunity, tumor rejection, and immune responses against bacteria and parasites. They are clearly separated from conventional T lymphocytes, as they are restricted to recognizing antigens presented on the cluster of differentiation (CD) 1 molecule. While classical antigen presenting molecules present antigenic peptides this molecule present lipids and glycolipids. During the last years several aspects of lipid recognition and the immunological relevance of lipid-specific T cells have been revealed, resulting in an increased interest in the nature of NKT cells.

In this thesis we ask if functional subsets within the NKT cell population can be distinguished by distinct surface molecule expression and cytokine production profile. We determined that CD69 and CD49b expression divides the NKT cell population into two functional subsets. Secondly, as most reports on NKT cells have been done in one single mouse strain, called C57Bl/6 (B6), we asked if the genetic background could influence the composition of the NKT cell population. We compared the distribution of NKT cell subsets in B6 mice with another mouse strain, named BALB.NK. We detected a clear difference in the size and ratio of the two

functional subsets between B6 and BALB.NK mice. Finally, one of the NKT cell subsets, called invariant or V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, has been shown to have a regulatory capacity in autoimmune diabetes. We wondered if non-classical (non-V $\alpha$ 14) NKT cells shared the same ability. We used a transgenic mouse model with an increased non-classical NKT cell population to show that these cells also have the capacity to prevent or delay the onset of diabetes.

### General view of the immune system

To protect us from pathogenic invaders and eliminate altered self-cells, the immune system has developed during the vertebrate evolution. In general the immune system can be divided into two parts, innate and adaptive immunity. These two parts do not operate independently of each other, they rather function as a highly interactive and cooperative system that together achieve a more effective response than either could on its own. However, there is a major difference in their ability to specifically strike on a given antigen. NKT cells are an unconventional population of T lymphocytes that operate on the border between the innate and adaptive immune system, in that they share some characteristics of both systems.

#### Innate immunity

Innate immunity is called so because it is present at birth. The innate immune system is our first line of defense. It acts fast and is dependent on pattern recognition receptors that recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMP). Macrophages, neutrophils, eosinophils, and basophils, each a type of cell with a slightly different function, are all cells involved in the innate immune response. Their main function is to ingest bacteria, foreign cells, parasites, and damaged and dead cells, as well as helping in attracting other immune cells. Another cell population is the natural killer (NK) cells. They are called NK because of their ability to, as soon as they are formed, kill other cells, by releasing enzymes and proteins that break the membrane of the target cell. NKT cells are a population that shares receptor expression and some functional abilities with NK cells. They are involved in the early stages of an immune response and are rapid producers of several cytokines. Innate immunity also involves the complement system, which is built up by more than 30 proteins, acting in sequence, with the potential to neutralize viruses and directly kill bacteria, or help other cells of the innate system in destroying bacteria.

#### Adaptive immunity

Adaptive immunity, also known as specific immunity, is not present at birth; hence you could say it is acquired. During life, as the immune system encounters different antigens, it will learn the most effective way to attack each antigen, and develop a memory for that specific antigen. The only true adaptive cell populations are T and B

lymphocytes, but the adaptive immune system also involves dendritic cells (DC), secreted antibodies and cytokines. It is called adaptive immunity because of the ability of T and B lymphocytes to rearrange their antigen receptors and clonal selection of antigen specific lymphocytes during an immune response. Because of this process the adaptive immunity will need more time to initiate an attack when encountering a new antigen, as compared to the innate response. However, when exposed to a previously seen antigen the response will be faster than the primary response. B lymphocytes produce antibodies, which are the part of the immune system that is responsible for the results of Edward Jenner, when he already in 1796 discovered that cowpox could protect against human smallpox. The two major populations of T lymphocytes are the CD8<sup>+</sup> cytotoxic T cells and CD4<sup>+</sup> T helper cells. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells have the capacity to directly kill infected or abnormal cells, while CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells work as "helper" cells to activate other cells of the immune system. CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells are divided into two functional categories, T helper (Th) 1 cells that mainly activate macrophages to kill pathogens, and Th2 cells that are involved in the activation of B cells to produce antibodies. NKT cells are considered a subpopulation of T lymphocytes. They express a T cell receptor (TCR), originate from the same precursor cell, and are thymus dependent for their development, just as conventional T cells.

# A brief history of natural killer T cells

The first reports of this unconventional T cell population came in 1987, when three papers were published on a distinct subset of T cells in mice that were CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> double negative (DN), had intermediate levels of TCR expression and a bias in their TCR $\beta$  usage towards variable (V) $\beta$ 8 (Budd et al., 1987; Fowlkes et al., 1987; Ceredig et al., 1987). T cells with a NK like phenotype were first reported in 1989 (Yankelevich et al., 1989), followed by another observation in 1990 (Sykes, 1990). Both reports show the presence of  $\alpha\beta$ TCR<sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells in the mouse bone marrow. These cells expressed CD3 and  $\alpha\beta$ TCR as well as the pan-NK cell marker NK1.1. NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in the thymus were shown to be biased in their TCR $\beta$  usage towards V $\beta$ 8 and V $\beta$ 7 (Ballas and Rasmussen, 1990; Arase et al., 1992).

The interest in this T cell population was increased when it was shown that they were potent producers of immunoregulatory cytokines, such as interleukin (IL)-4, interferon (IFN)- $\gamma$ , and tumor-necrosis factor (TNF) (Zlotnik et al., 1992).

In mice, the majority of these cells expressed an invariant TCR V $\alpha$  chain joined with an invariant joining (J) $\alpha$  chain, called V $\alpha$ 14J $\alpha$ 18 (formerly known as J $\alpha$ 281) (Lantz and Bendelac, 1994; Makino et al., 1995), with the corresponding V $\alpha$ 24J $\alpha$ Q TCR used by similar cells in humans (Dellabona et al., 1994; Porcelli et al., 1993). The mouse V $\alpha$ 14J $\alpha$ 18 receptor was already in 1986 isolated from a suppressor T cell hybridoma (Imai et al., 1986).

The cells were given the name NK1 T cells, which later on was shortened to NKT cells. These cells were clearly distinct from conventional T lymphocytes, as they acquired an activated surface phenotype already at maturation with the capacity to rapidly secrete large amounts of cytokines upon stimulation without the need for proliferation, and expressed a limited set of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  TCR chains (reviewed in Bendelac, 1995b; MacDonald, 1995; Bix and Locksley, 1995). In absolute numbers the TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell population in the mouse was shown to be a rather small population compared to conventional T cells, about 1×10<sup>6</sup> cells per organ, in thymus, spleen, liver, and bone marrow.

Instead of being restricted to the classical antigen presenting molecules, NKT cells that carry the V $\alpha$ 14J $\alpha$ 18 receptor were shown to be dependent on a non-classical

presenting molecule called CD1d (Bendelac et al., 1995c). Even though the majority of NKT cells in mice expresses the V $\alpha$ 14J $\alpha$ 18 receptor, a subset of CD1d-dependent NKT cells that have a non-V $\alpha$ 14/V $\alpha$ 24 TCR have been shown to exist in both mice (Cardell et al., 1995; Chiu et al., 1999; Behar et al., 1999) and humans (Behar et al., 2001; Exley et al., 2002; Fuss et al., 2004). Interestingly, the V $\alpha$ 24 expressing NKT cells constitute only a minor part of the total NKT cell population in humans. Later, the CD1d molecule was shown to have the capability to present lipids and glycolipids to T cells (Kawano et al., 1997; Spada et al., 1998).

At this point it was accepted that mouse  $TCR\beta^+NK1.1^+$  cells were a separate T cell population, with a limited TCR repertoire, expression of NK cell and memory T cell markers, CD1-restriction, and a strong cytokine-producing capacity. Similar populations have been identified in other primates (Kashiwase et al., 2003; Motsinger et al., 2003) and rats (Matsuura et al., 2000).

## Antigen presentation

The function of T cells is completely dependent on their ability to recognize cells that has been infected by or taken up a pathogen or its products. T cells achieve this by recognizing fragments of pathogen-derived proteins loaded on an antigen-presenting molecule, sometimes presented by an antigen-presenting cell (APC) (Clevers et al. 1988). This interaction, between an antigen presenting molecule and the antigen recognizing TCR is crucial in several steps during T cell development, priming and activation. To become loaded and presented on an antigen-presenting molecule, the original protein is modified by an event referred to as antigen processing. The actual display of the fragment is called antigen presentation. During the evolution of antigen presentation, different molecules have developed that process and present antigens of different type and origin to T cells. The classical major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I and II are responsible for presentation of antigens to the absolute majority of T cells. The restriction of T cells to MHC was established in 1974 (Zinkernagel, 1974) and at that time, the link between the MHC locus and the development of an immune response was already known. Additionally to the MHC class I and II, there are other presenting molecules like the CD1 molecule, which NKT cells are restricted to (Bendelac et al., 1995c).

#### **Classical MHC class I**

The restriction of T cells to MHC class I was shown by Doherty and Zinkernagel in 1975 (Doherty and Zinkernagel, 1975). The class I loci are called human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-A, HLA-B, and HLA-C in humans, and histocompatibility (H)-2K, H-2D, and H-2L in mice. The MHC class I molecule is expressed on most somatic cells. The molecule is assembled in the endoplasmatic reticulum (ER), and it consists of one transmembrane glycoprotein, the heavy chain, and a soluble protein, the light chain, called  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin ( $\beta_2$ m) (Bjorkman et al., 1987). The genes are highly polymorphic and each locus is codominantly expressed, yielding a high diversity in peptide-binding specificity. The peptide binds to the groove formed by the extracellular heavy chain  $\alpha 1$  and  $\alpha 2$  domains, which together with the peptide are involved in the interaction with the TCR.

Peptides loaded on the MHC class I molecule are 8-10 amino acids long (Rötzschke et al, 1990), and are generated from the intracellular compartment (Gooding and

O'Connell, 1983; Townsend et al., 1985; Moore et al., 1988), where proteins are degraded and then transported, by the transporter associated with antigen processing (TAP), into the ER. Inside the ER, the peptides are loaded onto newly formed MHC I molecules by a complex composed of several chaperons (Cresswell et al., 1999). Exogenous antigens can also be presented by MHC class I molecules, in a process known as cross presentation (Norbury et al, 1997; Wick and Ljunggren, 1999). When loaded, the peptide-MHC I complex is rapidly transported, via the Golgi apparatus, to the cell surface where it interacts with CD8<sup>+</sup> cytotoxic T cells.

#### **Classical MHC class II**

The cell populations expressing the MHC class II molecule are more limited and it is mainly found on dendritic cells, macrophages, and B cells. The class II loci have been named HLA-DR, HLA-DP, and HLA-DQ, in humans, and H-2A, and H-2E in mice. The molecule consists of two transmembrane glycoproteins (Brown et al., 1993), an  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chain, that just like the MHC class I molecule is assembled in the ER. The two distal domains,  $\alpha 1$  and  $\beta 1$ , build up the peptide-binding groove.

In contrast to MHC class I, MHC class II is not loaded with peptide in the ER but associates with an invariant chain, that blocks access to the peptide binding groove. The newly formed MHC class II/invariant chain complex leaves the ER to be transported and introduced into the endocytic pathway. In the endosomes and lysosomes the invariant chain is degraded and the MHC class II molecule becomes competent to bind antigenic peptides (reviewed in Guermonprez et al., 2002). Hereby, MHC class II is predominantly loaded with peptides derived from proteins internalized by the presenting cell. Compared to MHC class I, peptides loaded onto the MHC class II are longer, 13-18 amino acids (Rudensky et al., 1991; Chicz et al., 1993). When loaded, the MHC class II is expressed on the surface, where it interacts with CD4<sup>+</sup> T helper cells.

#### CD1 – a non-classical MHC class I molecule family

In addition to MHC class I & II, several molecules structurally related to MHC class I have been found, called MHC class 1b molecules. These molecules are less polymorphic than the classical MHC class I molecule and are more specialized and interact with more limited subsets of lymphoid cells. The majority of these proteins associates with the  $\beta_2$ m and has genes that are linked to MHC. NKT cells, the focus

of this thesis, recognize antigen on an MHC class 1b molecule called CD1d, belonging to the CD1 family (Bendelac et al., 1995c), and are often referred to as CD1d-restricted T cells. The CD1 family proteins associate with  $\beta_2$ m but are not MHC linked, and present lipids rather then peptides. In mice, CD1d is expressed on dendritic cells, macrophages, B cells, mature and immature thymocytes, and peripheral T cells. Outside the lymphoid system, CD1d-expression has been observed in liver and gastrointestinal epithelium (Bleicher et al., 1990; Brossay et al., 1997; Roark et al., 1998; Mandal et al., 1998).

#### CD1 family genes

The CD1 molecules were first identified using monoclonal antibodies that bound to human thymocytes (McMichael et al., 1979). The structure of the CD1 family genes are comparable to MHC class I heavy chain genes, consisting of an  $\alpha 1$ ,  $\alpha 2$ , and  $\alpha 3$ domain (Martin et al., 1987). The CD1 family genes form a distinct locus of tightly clustered genes located in chromosome 1 in humans and on chromosome 3 in mice (Calabi and Milstein, 1986; Albertson et al., 1988; Moseley et al., 1989). In humans there are five isoforms of CD1 expressed (CD1a-e) that, based on sequence identities in the  $\alpha 1$  and  $\alpha 2$  domains, can be divided into two groups. Group 1 includes CD1a, b, and c, and group 2 includes CD1d, while CD1e is intermediate (Calabi et al., 1989). The CD1d protein is the only CD1 protein expressed in mice (Balk et al., 1991). Mice carry two homologous CD1d genes, both being very similar to the human CD1d gene. The lack of other CD1 genes in rodents is commonly believed to be due to a chromosomal break event.

The complete CD1 molecule consists of a heavy chain non-covalently paired with  $\beta_2 m$  (Sugita et al., 1997). CD1 heavy chain is translocated into the ER, where it associates with calnexin, calreticulin and the thiol oxidoreductase Erp57 (Kang and Cresswell, 2002). The association with  $\beta_2 m$  appears to be necessary for cell surface localization of CD1d, as the absence of  $\beta_2 m$  in  $\beta_2 m$ -deficient mice, leads to no surface expression of CD1d (Bauer et al., 1997; Brutkiewicz et al., 1995). Although expression of human and mouse CD1d at the cell surface without  $\beta_2 m$  has been detected (Balk et al., 1994), the functional significance of  $\beta_2 m$ -free CD1d is not known. The  $\alpha 1$  and  $\alpha 2$  domain form the binding groove that consists of a narrow and deep hydrophobic cleft (Zeng et el., 1997), formed by two interconnecting pockets in human CD1a and mouse CD1d, and by three pockets and one interconnecting hydrophobic channel in CD1b. The different CD1 molecules bind lipids with

different structures; however, some antigens promiscuously bind to several CD1 isoforms (Shamshiev et al., 2002).

Other than in mice and humans, CD1 family genes have been found in rat, rabbit, guinea pig, sheep, cow, and rhesus macaque. The low polymorphism of the CD1 proteins is not clearly understood. One reasons may be the relatively low variation in the antigen presented, compared to antigenic peptides presented on classical MHC. As a result CD1 has not needed to evolve high polymorphism to accommodate their binding.

#### CD1 antigen loading

The molecule that was first identified to be presented by a CD1 molecule was a cell wall component from Mycobacterium tuberculosis binding human CD1b (Beckman et al., 1994), revealing the lipid binding capacity of CD1 molecules. This was confirmed when also human CD1c was shown to bind microbial glycolipids (Beckman et al., 1996), and later on also human CD1a (Rosat et al., 1999). The first lipid shown to bind to CD1d was  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide ( $\alpha$ -GalCer) (Kawano et al., 1997; Spada et al., 1998). Both mouse and human CD1d was shown to be able to present  $\alpha$ -GalCer to mouse V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells (Naidenko et al., 1999). Hydrophobic peptides have been shown to bind mouse CD1d (Castano et al., 1995), but it is most likely that lipids and glycolipids are the main source of antigens presented on CD1d. Lipid antigens differ from peptides in an important feature, they are not soluble in water. This makes the biology and immunogenicity of lipids different from that of peptides. Lipids are always associated with membranes or lipid-binding proteins in the tissue or fluids. So far, several lipid antigens of mycobacterial origin that can be loaded on different CD1 isoforms have been characterized. In 1997, mouse CD1d was shown to present glycolipids to T cells (Kawano et al., 1997). NKT cells can also be stimulated by exposure to CD1d in the absence of foreign antigens, which means that they are reactive to some self-antigens (Cardell et al., 1995; Bendelac et al., 1995c). Just as proteins, lipids are partially degraded, in late endosomes, into smaller molecules that are suited for CD1d loading and TCR interaction. Little is known about the enzymes that are required for generating immunogenic lipids.

The antigen loading of CD1d is TAP independent (Brutkiewicz et al., 1995), and takes place in endosomes and lysosomes, although, in some instances it may also occur on the cell surface (Shamshiev et al., 2000). Saposins, lipid-transfer proteins, have been shown to be required for the presentation of both endogenous (Zhou et al.,

2004a) and exogenous lipid antigens (Kang and Cresswell, 2004). The intracellular trafficking routes followed by CD1 molecules are distinct from those of the classical MHC molecules. Newly synthesized CD1 molecules are transported via the Golgi to the cell surface, with the exception of CD1e, before being internalized. In humans, CD1a routes to early endosomes and back to the plasma membrane, CD1b is transported to the late endosomes and traffics to the lysosomes, CD1c preferentially routes to early endosomes and to a lesser extent to the late endosomes and lysosomes, CD1d is transported mainly to the late endosomes and only partially to the lysosomes, CD1e accumulates in the Golgi and routes to the late endosomes, but it never reaches the plasma membrane. In contrast to human CD1d, mouse CD1d, which is the only molecule present in mice, is more prone to trafficking also the lysosomes without first being expressed on the cell surface (reviewed in De Libero and Mori, 2005).

The V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells seem more dependent on CD1d trafficking to endosomal compartments. CD1d presenting cells, which have a disrupted endosomal localization of CD1d, can still stimulate some CD1d-autoreative T cell hybridomas that express a non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR, but not V $\alpha$ 14 expressing T cells hybridomas (Brossay et al., 1998). Similarly, the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell numbers were severely decreased in mice lacking adaptor protein AP-3, involved in the localization of membrane proteins to lysosomes (Elewaut et al., 2003b). Together, these findings suggest that V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells and some non-V $\alpha$ 14 cells have different requirements for the trafficking of CD1d during antigen loading.

# Definition of NKT cells

The original definition of NKT cells as NK1.1<sup>+</sup>  $\alpha\beta$ TCR<sup>+</sup> cells is clear, but its usage has with time come to cause a lot of misunderstandings. As the research on NKT cells has developed, several findings have shown that the TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population is a heterogeneous population.

Clearly there exist some NK1.1<sup>+</sup> TCR $\beta^+$  cells that are CD1d-independent (Chen et al., 1997a; Mendiratta et al., 1997; Hammond et al., 1999; Eberl et al., 1999c; Zeng et al., 1999a). These cells are mainly CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, even though CD4<sup>+</sup> and DN cells can also be detected, and produce comparatively low levels of cytokines. Moreover, both CD8<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells can up regulate NK1.1, as well as CD49b, during an immune response (Assarsson et al., 2000; Slifka et al., 2000), while CD4<sup>+</sup> NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells lose their NK1.1 expression when activated (Chen et al., 1997b).

Additionally, NK1.1 is only expressed in a few mouse strains. Because of this, several different sets of markers have been used to identify NKT cells, such as TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> cells (Baxter et al., 1997), DX5<sup>+</sup>CD3<sup>+</sup> cells (Moodycliffe et al., 2000), CD4<sup>+</sup>CD44<sup>high</sup> cells (Bendelac et al., 1994), and Ly49A<sup>+</sup>CD122<sup>+</sup>CD3<sup>+</sup> cells (Falcone et al., 1999). However, none of these combinations specifically stains all CD1d-restricted T cells. In my opinion, the term NKT cells should comprise all CD1d-restricted  $\alpha\beta$ TCR cells. In this thesis I will try to be clear on if the cell population referred to is CD1d-restricted or may include CD1d-independet cells, using the following names and definitions:

$TCR\beta^+NK1.1^+$ cells	NK1.1 <sup>+</sup> $\alpha\beta$ T cells, also including cells that are not restricted to CD1d and excluding some that are.	
NKT cells	CD1d-restricted cells.	
$V\alpha 14/V\alpha 24$ NKT cells	NKT cells that express the invariant $V\alpha 14/V\alpha 24$ TCR.	
	Sometimes also called invariant NKT cells.	
Non-V $\alpha$ 14/V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells	NKT cells that do not express the invariant	
	$V\alpha 14/V\alpha 24$ TCR. Sometimes also called non-classical	
	NKT cells.	

# NKT cells – a subpopulation of T lymphocytes

T cells are a lymphocyte population belonging to the adaptive immune system. They all express a membrane bound TCR, with an enormous diversity established through mechanisms discussed below. The precursor cells, which are to become T cells, are originally produced in the bone marrow and then migrate to the thymus, were they continue their development until matured. In the thymus the TCR is assembled and expressed on the surface. Due to the high diversity, and to avoid cells recognizing self from leaving the thymus and entering the peripheral immune system, with the potential of devastating results, the precursor cells are undergoing a selection process for the ability to distinguish self from non-self (reviewed in Miller, 1999). In principal, only cells that are not activated by self-antigens are allowed to mature and leave the thymus. After leaving the thymus, T cells will circulate in the blood and the lymphatic system, entering the secondary lymphoid organs "searching" for evidence of foreign or abnormal cells, such as bacteria, infected cells or cancer cells. Similarly, NKT cells are dependent on the thymus for development and shares the earlier developmental stages with the mainstream T cells.

#### The T cell receptor

The TCR is in its basic construction strikingly similar to the antigen receptor expressed by B cells. Still, there are some major differences between T cell and B cell antigen recognition. The B cell receptor (BCR) recognize soluble antigen while the TCR only recognize antigen on the surface of a cell and in the context of MHC. The TCR is a heterodimer composed of an  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chain ( $\alpha\beta$ TCR), or a  $\gamma$  and  $\delta$  chain ( $\gamma\delta$ TCR). The  $\alpha\beta$  receptor was first identified in 1982 (Allison et al., 1982) and soon thereafter the TCR $\beta$  chain was cloned (Hedrick et al., 1984; Yanagi et al., 1984). The  $\gamma\delta$  receptor was found in 1986 (Brenner et al., 1986). Just as the BCR, the TCR consists of a variable and a constant domain.

Several separate gene segments, containing a variable number of sequences, encode each chain. The  $\beta$  chain is composed of a variable (V), diversity (D), joining (J), and constant (C) region, while the  $\alpha$  chain consists of a V, J, and C region. To complete and transcribe the TCR, a sequence is randomly chosen for the V, D and J region and brought together by somatic rearrangements, carried out by recombination activating gene (RAG) proteins. These random events generate a high diversity in the specificity of the TCR, which can be further increased by addition or removal of nucleotides in the joining sites (Leiden and Strominger, 1986).

Both the  $\alpha\beta$  and  $\gamma\delta$  TCR associates with the five-chain complex called CD3 (Samelson et al., 1985), which is involved in the TCR signal transduction. The TCR/CD3 complex is composed of a TCR, non-covalently associated pairs of CD3 $\epsilon$ -CD3 $\delta$  and CD3 $\epsilon$ -CD3 $\gamma$  and disulfide-linked CD3 $\zeta$ -CD3 $\zeta$  homodimers or sometimes CD3 $\zeta$ -CD3 $\eta$  heterodimers (reviewed in Clevers et al., 1988). In TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells the  $\zeta$ - $\zeta/\zeta$ - $\eta$  dimers can be replaced by  $\zeta$ -Fc $\epsilon$ RI $\gamma$  heterodimers. The Fc $\epsilon$ RI $\gamma$  chain is a component of the Fc receptor CD16. However, the Fc $\epsilon$ RI $\gamma$  is not essential for the development of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells as these cells develop normally in Fc $\epsilon$ RI $\gamma$  deficient mice (Arase et al., 1995).

#### Development

T cells originate from hemapoetic stem cells, called the common lymphoid progenitor, which can differentiate into T cells, B cells, or NK cells. These progenitor cells migrate to the thymus, which was shown by Miller to be involved in the generation of T cells already in 1961 (discussed in Miller, 1999). After entering the thymus, the progenitors migrate through different thymic regions where the TCR selection occurs, to finally leave the thymus as naïve mature T cells.

#### T cell lineage commitment

As lymphoid progenitor cells enter the thymus, they go through several differentiation stages defined by the surface expression of CD25 and CD44, and further on by CD4 and CD8. Progenitor cells enter the thymus at the cortico-medullary junction, and migrate to the outer cortex. The progenitor cell is directed into T cell differentiation upon the binding of Notch-1 ligand (Pui et al., 1999; Radtke et al., 1999; Harman et al., 2003) expressed in the thymus (Felli et al., 1999; Anderson et al., 2001). The cell starts out as a CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> double negative (DN) thymocyte. During the DN stage four different surface phenotypes can be distinguished, CD44<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> (DN1), CD44<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> (DN2), CD44<sup>-</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> (DN3), and CD44<sup>-</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> (DN4) (Godfrey et al., 1993). During DN1 and DN2, thymocytes go through a proliferative stage (Kawamoto et al., 2003), after which RAG protein expression occurs, at stage DN2 and DN3. Simultaneously, TCR $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ , and  $\delta$  chains are rearranged. A correctly assembled receptor is required for differentiation signals and further survival. For  $\gamma\delta$  commitment, this means a complete  $\gamma\delta$ TCR/CD3 complex

(Bonneville et al. 1989). For  $\alpha\beta$  commitment, this means a TCR $\beta$  together with a invariant pre-TCR $\alpha$  chain, called pre-TCR, and the CD3 complex (Fehling et al., 1995). When a pre-TCR is expressed, further  $\beta$  chain rearrangement is arrested, leading to allelic exclusion (Uematsu et al., 1988). The precise mechanism for commitment to  $\gamma\delta$  or  $\alpha\beta$  expression is still debated. There are two suggested models, either the cells are precommitted to become  $\gamma\delta$  or  $\alpha\beta$  T cells (the selective model), or the expression of a functional  $\gamma\delta$  TCR or pre-TCR is sufficient to direct the cells to adopt a  $\gamma\delta$  or  $\alpha\beta$  cell fate (the instructive model). Upon pre-TCR signaling, thymocytes enter the DN4 stage, were a new proliferation phase precedes the expression of CD4 and CD8 coreceptors.

#### NKT cell lineage commitment

NKT cells use an  $\alpha\beta$ TCR and are also dependent on pre-TCR expression for development (Eberl et al., 1999a), but instead of interacting with MHC to get survival signals, they interact with CD1d molecules. If some thymocytes are precommitted to become NKT cells or if it is an instructive pathway is under debate. Transgenic expression of the V $\alpha$ 14 chain or an  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chain from a non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell TCR was sufficient to direct cells into V $\alpha$ 14 and non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell differentiation (Bendelac et al., 1996; Sköld et al., 2000; Paper III).

NKT cells differ from conventional T cells in that they are selected on CD1d instead of classical MHC class I and II, but also depended on other factors not necessary for conventional T cell development. The development of TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in mice deficient for Fyn, a protein tyrosine kinase, was severely decreased while they had normal levels of conventional T cells (Eberl et al., 1999b; Gadue et al., 1999). The adaptor protein SAP, known to associate with and activate Fyn, has also been shown to be required for efficient TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> and V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell development (Pasquier et al., 2005; Nichols et al., 2005). Mice lacking the expression of lymphotoxin had relatively normal conventional T and B cell numbers but showed a dramatic reduction in TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell numbers. The lack of lymphotoxin had a strong effect on differentiation of TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells early in ontogeny (Elewaut et al., 2000). In the absence of RelB, a transcription factor, and functional nuclear factor  $\kappa$ B inducing kinase (NIK), V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell differentiation was blocked at a late stage, after TCR acquisition, while conventional T cells and B cells differentiated with no major abnormalities (Elewaut et al., 2003a; Sivakumar et al., 2003).

#### TCR expression

The proliferation at the DN4 stage generates a pool of CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> double positive (DP) thymocytes with a productive TCR $\beta$  gene rearrangement. A second wave of RAG expression drives the DP thymocytes into TCR $\alpha$  chain rearrangement (Wilson et al., 1994). A successful gene rearrangement results in a TCR $\alpha$  chain that combines with the already existing TCR $\beta$  chain to form a  $\alpha\beta$ TCR. The complete  $\alpha\beta$ TCR/CD3 complex is then expressed on the surface of the DP thymocytes, where the selection process is initiated. At this stage, these DP thymocytes still have the possibility to be committed to the NKT cell lineage (Gapin et al., 2001). Rearrangement of the  $\alpha$  chain continues until a  $\alpha\beta$ TCR that can recognize an antigen-presenting molecule is expressed on the surface (Turka et al, 1991; Brandle et al., 1992). As a result, any given T cell only expresses one specific TCR. However, as a consequence of the late termination of  $\alpha$  chain rearrangement, some T cells may express two different  $\alpha$  chains (Padovan et al., 1993).

#### TCR selection

Of all the different TCR specificities expressed by the thymocytes, only a small number have a structure suitable for MHC/peptide engagement. In the thymus, cortical epithelial cells express MHC class I and class II loaded with self-peptides, and play a key role in the TCR selection of conventional T cells, a process referred to as positive selection.

In the positive selection, thymocytes expressing a TCR that cannot recognize any MHC/antigen complex, will not receive a survival signal and therefore enter into programmed cell death, apoptosis. Consequently, only cells that express a TCR that have the ability to communicate with antigen presenting molecules will survive (Wilkinson et al., 1995).

The selection of TCR expression on NKT cells seems to be under high pressure, as the TCR usage on at least a subset of mature NKT cells are biased toward specific  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$  chains. Importantly, human V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells are not as dominant among human NKT cells as V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in mice. The  $\beta$  chain expression on these cells is more diverse but predominantly uses V $\beta$ 8 (>50%), V $\beta$ 7, or V $\beta$ 2 in mice, and V $\beta$ 11 in humans. Even though the predominant use of the V $\alpha$ 14 chain among NKT cells in mice implicates a possible directed rearrangement, the TCR rearrangement in NKT cells is likely to be a random event, as shown by Shimamura et al. (1997). NKT cells are selected on CD1d and can develop in mice lacking the expression of MHC class II (Cardell et al., 1995), MHC class I (Xu et al., 2003) or in the absence of TAP (Adachi et al., 1995). Cortical epithelial cells involved in the positive selection of conventional T cells do not mediate positive selection of NKT cells. Instead, NKT cells are selected on CD1d expressing DP thymocytes (Bix et al., 1993; Coles and Raulet, 1994; Bendelac et al., 1995a; Coles and Raulet, 2000). Apparently, CD1d interaction is not the only signal required for NKT cell development, as CD1d expression by thymic epithelial cells under the control of a MHC class II promoter in CD1d deficient mice does not support NKT cell development (Forestier et al., 2003).

Even though TCR signaling is essential for survival and differentiation of developing thymocytes, as described above, not all TCR ligation results in survival. Self-peptides must not lead to activation of the mature T cell. On the contrary, if the signaling is too strong, with the potential to induce autoimmunity, the T cells will be negatively selected, a process called clonal deletion (Kappler et al., 1987).

Several studies suggest that NKT cells are also undergoing negative selection. Adding  $\alpha$ -GalCer, a potent glycolipid ligand agonist for V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, to fetal thymic organ culture blocked the development of the cells (Pellicci et al., 2003). Restoring CD1d knockout mice with CD1d expression under the control of a MHC class I promoter only partially reconstituted the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell compartment (Xu et al., 2003). This was suggested to be due to a higher level of CD1d expression on cortical thymocytes in the transgenic mice, leading to an increased negative selection of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Similarly, increasing the level of CD1d expression caused a reduction in the number of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells and reduced V $\beta$ 8.2 chain usage (Chun et al., 2003). In line with this, the V $\alpha$ 14/V $\beta$ 8.2 TCR has been reported to have a higher avidity binding to  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded on CD1d, compared to V $\alpha$ 14/V $\beta$ 7 TCR (Schümann et al., 2003).

CD1d trafficking is important for the presentation of selecting ligands. In mice deficient for cathepsin L, a lysosomal cysteine protease involved in CD1d trafficking, V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells are essentially absent while a non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population is detected in normal numbers (Honey et al., 2002). The adaptor protein AP-3, involved in the localization of membrane proteins to lysosomes, is required for V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell development (Elewaut et al., 2003b). Together, these findings suggest that V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells are selected by an antigen generated in the lysosomal compartment, while some non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells are not.

#### CD4/CD8 lineage commitment in conventional T cells

Similar to  $\gamma\delta$  and  $\alpha\beta$  TCR commitment, there are two models of CD4/CD8 lineage commitment in conventional T cells, the instructive and the selective model. In the instructive model, the TCR signaling together with the signaling of the CD4 or CD8 coreceptors, CD4 if the TCR recognizes MHC class II and CD8 if the TCR recognizes MHC class I, is thought to be crucial for development of a CD4<sup>+</sup> or CD8<sup>+</sup> single positive (SP) mature T cell. It is suggested that the signal from the TCR, together with the CD4 signal is relatively strong, while TCR plus CD8 generates a weaker signal. The strong signal will induce CD4 commitment and terminate CD8 gene transcription, just as a weak signal will induce CD8 commitment and terminate CD4 gene transcription (Itano et al., 1996; Itano and Robey, 2000). The result is that DP thymocytes differentiate into CD4 or CD8 SP T cells with the correct TCR and coreceptor MHC specificity. Thus, in this model all cells with a MHC interacting TCR have the possibility to become a mature T cell. In the selective model the TCR/coreceptor signal is not important for lineage commitment. Instead, the TCR signal induces a random termination of one of the two coreceptor genes. In this shortlived stage only thymocytes with matching TCR and coreceptor MHC-specificity will receive a survival signal. Thymocytes expressing mismatching TCR and coreceptor MHC-specificity do not receive a survival signal and will undergo apoptosis (Davis et al., 1993; Corbella, et al., 1994). After becoming either SP CD4<sup>+</sup> or CD8<sup>+</sup> the cells will leave the thymus to circulate as mature T cells.

#### NKT cell surface phenotype

In mice, mature NKT cells are mainly CD4<sup>+</sup> or CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> DN, while they can also be CD8<sup>+</sup> in humans. The lack of CD8 expressing NKT cells in mice may be due to the enhancement of the signal by TCR and CD8 together to CD1d, as forced expression of CD8 is suggested to result in negative selection (Bendelac et al., 1994). The relevance of CD4 expression is quite mysterious, as it is a coreceptor binding to MHC class II molecules and does not bind to CD1d. However, studies have shown functional differences in human CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>-</sup> V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells (Gumperz et al., 2001).

Just as  $\alpha\beta$  T cells, NKT cells are suggested to be differentiating via a CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> DP precursor (Gapin et al., 2001; Egawa et al., 2005). Thymic NKT cells are described to go through 3 stages of development, from CD44<sup>low</sup>NK1.1<sup>-</sup> (stage 1) to

CD44<sup>high</sup>NK1.1<sup>-</sup> (stage 2) to CD44<sup>high</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> (stage 3). Upregulation of other NK cell receptors, such as Ly49, NKG2D, Ly6 and 2B4, and CD122 occurs at the latest stage (Figure 1). Recently, HSA<sup>high</sup> cells representing the earliest stages in V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell development were characterized. These cells were shown to go through a CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> DP<sup>low</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup> stage, and displayed a CD44<sup>low</sup>NK1.1<sup>-</sup> phenotype (Bendelac et al., 2005).



Figure 1. Phenotypic changes during stage 1-3 in V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell maturation (adapted from Matsuda and Gapin, 2005).

NKT cells have an activated/memory surface phenotype, including high CD44 expression, CD69 expression, and low CD62L expression. High affinity interaction between TCR and CD1d during the development of NKT cells may be the reason of activation marker expression. CD69 is a very early activation marker upregulated on T cells, B cells, and NK cells shortly after stimulation. However, as shown in Paper I, not all NKT cells express CD69. CD44 is a late activation marker also found on memory cells, and CD62L, is an adhesion molecule involved in T cell homing to lymph nodes (LN) and known to be down regulated upon activation. As shown in humans and mice,  $V\alpha 14/V\alpha 24$  NKT cells also have a chemokine receptor profile

similar to activated T cells, with the capacity to home to inflammatory sites (Thomas et al., 2003; Johnston et al., 2003).

NKT cells also share expression of some receptors commonly associated with NK cells, such as NK1.1, Ly49 receptors, and CD49b.

#### NK1.1 expression

NK1.1 upregulation is occurring late in the development of NKT cells. Some V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells leave thymus as NK1.1<sup>-</sup> cells and upregulate NK1.1 expression in the periphery (Pellicci et al., 2002). The NK1.1 receptor was originally thought to be a pan-NK cell marker, only expressed by NK cells, and can act as an activating receptor on both NK cells and NKT cells (Arase et al., 1996). The NK1.1 gene, NKR-P1C, is located in the mouse NK gene complex on chromosome 6 (Ryan et al., 1992). Four different haplotypes of the NKR-P1 gene complex are known in the mouse (Yokoyama et al., 1991). Two of these haplotypes are found in mouse strains that do not express the NK1.1 marker at all, or is at least not detectable by the NK1.1 antibody (Ab), such as BALB/c and NOD mice. The other two express NK1.1 on NK cells, and only one of them, which is the genotype of the C57Bl/6 (B6) mouse strain, expresses NK1.1 on both NK and NKT cells. This fact, that only a few mouse strains express the NK1.1 receptor (Giorda et al., 1992), has made comparative studies on TCR $\beta$ +NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells between different mouse strains rather limited.

To be able to compare the TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population in B6 and BALB/c mice, we created a congenic BALB/c mouse that expresses the NK1.1 gene from the B6 background (Paper II). Another NK1.1 congenic BALB/c mouse strain, originally selected for cytomegalovirus resistance (Scalzo et al., 1995), as well as a NK1.1 congenic NOD mouse strain, was used in another comparative study published during our work, to evaluate the TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell population in these mice (Poulton et al., 2001). It was shown that TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells could be found in all three strains, but at the same time they questioned the NK1.1 receptor as an NKT cell marker. Part of the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT population, mainly CD4<sup>+</sup> cells, did not express NK1.1, a phenomenon that was most pronounced in the NK1.1 congenic BALB.NK1.1 mouse (Hammond et al., 2001).

The development of CD1d-tetramers (tet) loaded with  $\alpha$ -GalCer has made the identification of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells possible also in NK1.1 negative strains. Even in NK1.1 expressing strains, not all NKT cells express NK1.1 (Chen and Paul, 1998).

Through this technique it is also possible to study NK1.1<sup>-</sup> V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells (Benlagha et al., 2000; Matsuda et al., 2000).  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet specifically stains V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, leaving other CD1d-restricted NKT cells undetected. This limits the use of  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet in the study of other NKT cell subsets. However, sulfatide loaded CD1d-tet have recently been shown to stain a non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population (Jahng et al., 2004).

#### Ly49 receptor expression

Just as NK1.1, Ly49 expression appears late in NKT cell development (Benlagha et al., 2002). Ly49 receptors are type II integral membrane proteins expressed by NK cells, subsets of NKT cells (Lantz et al., 1997; Ortaldo et al., 1998; Sköld and Cardell, 2000), memory CD8 T cells (Coles et al., 2000), and NK1.1<sup>+</sup>TCR $\gamma\delta^+$  T cells (Emoto et al., 2000).

At present, 23 different Ly49 receptors are known (Ly49A-W), and they are either activating or inhibitory receptors, depending on the presence of immuno receptor tyrosine based activating or inhibitory motifs (ITAM/ITIM) in their intracellular tail. Different forms of Ly49 receptors have distinct specificities and bind selectively to certain allelic forms of MHC class I molecules (reviewed in Dimasi and Biassoni, 2005). Cell surface levels of Ly49 receptors on both NK and NKT cells are down-regulated in the presence of a cognate MHC class I ligand (Karlhofer et al., 1994; Held et al., 1996; Sköld et al., 2003).

The majority of the Ly49 receptors is inhibitory and work in concert with activating NK signals to control NK cell activation. Only inhibitory Ly49 receptors are expressed by NKT cells and may be a way to regulate potentially CD1d-autoreactive NKT cells. Engagement of the Ly49 receptors on CD3<sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells has been shown to influence the cytokine production and cytotoxic activity of (Ortaldo et al., 1998). As shown by Sköld and Cardell (2000), Ly49 expression is modulated by the presence of the MHC class I ligand, and engagement can inhibit the proliferation of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells. Further, they showed that Ly49 receptor expression is organ-specific and differently expressed on CD4<sup>+</sup> and DN TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells. In line with this, Ly49 expression also seems to correlate to the TCR used by the NKT cell (Sköld et al., 2003), as Ly49 expression on V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells markedly differs from Ly49 expression on non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Further, as demonstrated in the same paper, a high selective Ly49C/I expression.

Transgenic expression of an inhibitory Ly49 receptor, in the presence of the recognized MHC class I molecule, has been shown to affect the TCR selection during the development of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells (MacDonald et al., 1998). Transgenic expression of an activating Ly49 receptor also leads to a defect in NKT cell selection, which partially can be overcome by simultaneous expression of an engaged inhibitory receptor (Voyle et al., 2003).

Functional Ly49 receptor expression is not found in humans, instead human NK cells express killer immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIR) carrying out the same function as mouse Ly49 receptors (Moretta and Moretta, 2004).

#### CD49b expression

Another pan-NK cell marker expressed by a small subset of T cells is recognized by the DX5 monoclonal Ab. The TCR $\beta^+$ DX5<sup>+</sup> population is partially overlapping with TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells, and has been used as an alternative marker for TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in NK1.1 negative strains. DX5 was shown to recognize CD49b,  $\alpha_2^-$ integrin (Arase et al., 2001).  $\alpha_2^-$ integrin forms together with  $\beta_1$ -integrin the very late antigen (VLA)-2, a receptor for collagen and laminin. CD49b is expressed at high levels by a subset of TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells, mainly consisting of DN TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells with high IFN- $\gamma$  and low IL-4 production (Paper I).

The role of CD49b expression, other than as an adhesion receptor for collagen, on NKT cells and NK cells is not known. However, in one report sorted CD49b<sup>-</sup> NK cells were shown to have decreased cytotoxicity compared to CD49b<sup>+</sup> cells (Arase et al., 2001). Notably, NK cytotoxicity was not blocked by addition of DX5 mAb.

## NKT cell function

#### NKT cell subsets

#### $V\alpha 14$ and non- $V\alpha 14$ NKT cells

NKT cells are often divided into invariant and diverse, referring to their TCR. Invariant NKT cells, also called V $\alpha$ 14 NKT or classical NKT cells, are referred to as such because of their use of a TCR consisting of a invariant V $\alpha$ 14 chain (V $\alpha$ 24 chain in humans) predominantly joined with V $\beta$ 8, V $\beta$ 7, or V $\beta$ 2 chains (V $\beta$ 11 in humans). This population of NKT cells can be readily identified by  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet (Sidobre and Kronenberg, 2002). All non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells are commonly referred to as having a diverse TCR, or as non-classical NKT cells. This may be misleading, as this population of NKT cells may contain subpopulations with different invariant TCR than the V $\alpha$ 14 (Park et al., 2001).

Non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells are not activated by  $\alpha$ -GalCer (Gumperz et al., 2000; Makowska et al., 2000), which constitutes a problem in how to specifically identify this population. In mice, the majority of NKT cells carry the V $\alpha$ 14 TCR. Importantly, it has been demonstrated that T cells expressing non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR can recognize CD1d and develop to become cells with similar characteristics as V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells (Sköld et al., 2000). Interestingly, the non-V $\alpha$ 24 population is more common among NKT cells in humans than non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in mice. Stimulation of mouse splenic cells with CD1d-expressing transfectants results in a panel of CD1d reactive T cells (Behar et al., 1999). Several of the clones expressed a V $\alpha$ 14 TCR, but the majority of the T cell clones used a non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR repertoire. These cells were shown to have cytolytic capacity and to be potent IL-10 and IFN- $\gamma$  producers, when activated. The CD1d recognition by different NKT TCR has been shown to be tissue specific, depending on the CD1d presenting cell (Brossay et al., 1998; Park et al., 1998).

To be able to specifically investigate non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, we have constructed a transgenic B6 mouse strain with a non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR, consisting of a V $\alpha$ 3.2 and a V $\beta$ 9 chain, from a CD1d-reactive T cell hybridoma (Cardell et al., 1995). The transgenic mice were shown to have elevated numbers of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells with the capacity to rapidly produce cytokines (Sköld et al., 2000; Paper I). We have also established a transgenic nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse expressing the same non-

 $V\alpha 14$  TCR to ask whether these cells can prevent or delay diabetes development (Paper III).

#### Functional NKT cell subsets

The evidence of NKT cell involvement in various immunological responses and diseases is intriguing. As TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells are stimulated, they can rapidly produce a wide range of cytokines, including IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  (Hayakawa et al., 1992; Arase et al., 1993; Yoshimoto and Paul, 1994). One explanation may be that the NKT cell population consists of functional subsets.

Early on it was suggested that the cytokines produced by NKT cells differed depending on CD4 expression. Upon *in vitro* stimulation with a CD3-specific antibody, the CD4<sup>+</sup> fraction of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells produced higher levels of IL-4 than the DN counterpart (Hammond et al., 1999). Deletion of CD4<sup>+</sup> cells, including all CD4<sup>+</sup> NKT cells, in a tumor model was shown to be sufficient to prevent the CD1d-dependent suppression of tumor rejection, supporting the hypothesis that CD4<sup>+</sup> and DN NKT cells seem to serve different functions (Terabe et al., 2000). The majority of CD4<sup>+</sup> TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells has the V $\alpha$ 14 TCR, while non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR are more common among DN TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells, which in the light of our results (Paper I) may explain the correlation between CD4 expression and functional difference.

Transgenic expression of an non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR, consisting of rearranged TCR V $\alpha$ 3 and V $\beta$ 9 chain (called 24 $\alpha\beta$  TCR), leads to the development of mainly DN NKT cells, both on B6 and NOD background (Sköld et al., 2000; Paper III), while transgenic expression of the V $\alpha$ 14 chain promotes development of CD4<sup>+</sup> NKT cells (Bendelac et al., 1996). Upon in vitro stimulation, 24 $\alpha\beta$  TCR NKT cells produced high levels of IFN- $\gamma$  and low IL-4 (Paper I; Paper III), and V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells produced both IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  at high levels, both on B6 and NOD background (Paper I; Lehuen et al., 1998), supporting the notion of functionally distinct NKT subsets.

#### **NKT cell activation**

NKT cells can be activated through TCR interaction with CD1d associated with lipid or glycolipid. Because all leukocytes, as well as several other cells express CD1d, many candidates for ligand presentation and activation of NKT cells exist. Recently, DCs were shown to be critical for efficient  $\alpha$ -GalCer stimulation of NKT cells in vivo, while B cells only induce low IL-4 production (Bezbradica et al., 2005; Schmieg et al., 2005).

NKT cells can also be activated through the NK1.1 receptor. Similar to NK cells, *in vitro* cross-linking of NK1.1 on TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells results in IFN- $\gamma$  production (Arase et al., 1996).

In 1997, the first ligand for NKT cells was identified by Kawano et al., who showed that synthetic  $\alpha$ -GalCer, originally identified in the marine sponge *Agelas mauritianus*, could activate mouse V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in a CD1d-restricted manner. Later it was also shown that  $\alpha$ -GalCer could stimulate the corresponding human cells, V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells, in the same way (Spada et al., 1998; Nieda et al., 1999). The major question has been the relevance of this ligand, as it does not occur naturally in human or mouse potential pathogens. Further, it is not clear if it mimics an endogenous or exogenous derived antigen. However, there is no doubt that it is a potent V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell ligand, which has been of great use both in the identification and activation of V $\alpha$ 14/V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells in different systems.

Much effort has been put into identifying natural NKT cell ligands. The autoreactive nature of NKT cells suggested that the ligand of these cells were of endogenous origin. However, during the last years several ligands have been identified and suggested to be natural NKT cell ligands, both of microbial origin and of self-origin.

#### Exogenous ligands

A subset of mouse V $\alpha$ 14 and human V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells binds and reacts to soluble CD1d loaded with material purified from mycobacterial cell walls enriched for phosphatidylinositol mannoside (Fisher at al., 2004). Other reports have identified cell wall glycosphingolipids (GSL) such as  $\alpha$ -glucuronosylceramide ( $\alpha$ -GlcUCer), expressed by *Sphingomonas paucimobilis*, and synthetic GSL-1 and -2 to be targets for mouse and human V $\alpha$ 14/V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells (Sriram et al., 2005; Kinjo et al., 2005; Wu et al, 2005). Interestingly, GSL is expressed by gram-negative bacteria, which do not express lipopolysaccharide (LPS). This suggests that the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT TCR may act as a pattern recognition molecule, similar to a toll-receptor, identifying gram-negative bacteria in an innate-like way.

#### Endogenous ligands

When testing a panel of CD1d-reactive T cell hybridomas, including both V $\alpha$ 14 and non-V $\alpha$ 14 cells, it was shown that some of these hybridomas were stimulated by purified phospholipids (Gumperz et al., 2000). Interestingly, phospholipid-reactivity could be detected both among  $\alpha$ -GalCer reactive V $\alpha$ 14 T cell hybridomas as well as among non-V $\alpha$ 14 T cells hybridomas. The tumor-derived ganglioside GD3, expressed on human melanoma, has also been shown to activate a subpopulation of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in a CD1d-dependent manner (Wu et al., 2003). In a recent report, another endogenous ligand, isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3), was detected. This ligand is an endogenous lysosomal GSL (Zhou et al., 2004b), that is presented by LPS-activated dendritic cells and needed for induction of IFN- $\gamma$  production by NKT cells in a *Salmonella* infection (Mattner et al., 2005).

A self-glycolipid, sulfatide, has been shown to activate a population of CD1d-reactive non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in an autoimmune model (Jahng et al., 2004). Interestingly, this population is distinct form the  $\alpha$ -GalCer reactive V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. A sulfatide reactive non-V $\alpha$ 14 T cell hybridoma (Cardell et al., 1995) was found to bind to sulfatide but not  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet. An increase of IFN- $\gamma$ -secreting sulfatide reactive T cells was detected during EAE (Jahng et al., 2004), showing the importance and ability of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in immune regulation. Taken together, NKT cells can be stimulated by both exogenous and endogenous antigens.

#### NKT cells involved in diverse immunological responses

The ability of NKT cells to rapidly produce both Th1 and Th2 cytokines, such as IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-4, IL-10, and IL-13, makes it a very interesting lymphocyte population with a suggested immunoregulatory role. It is clear from several studies, mostly done in CD1d knockout mice or investigating the effect of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, that NKT cells are potent regulatory T cells that have the capacity to either initiate or shut down a wide variety of immune responses.

#### Tolerance

Anterior chamber-associated immune deviation (ACAID) is thought to represent a mechanism responsible for the immune-privileged status of the eye. Studies in CD1d-deficient mice have revealed that this is an NKT cell-dependent phenomenon. ACAID in these mice can be restored by transfer of splenic TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells (Sonoda et al., 1999) and was shown to be dependent on IL-10 production by V $\alpha$ 14

NKT cells (Sonoda et al., 2001). The antigen specific suppression in this model is mediated by CD8<sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells suggested to be induced by CD4<sup>+</sup> NKT cells (Nakamura et al., 2003).

V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells have been shown to participate in cardiac allograft tolerance (Seino et al., 2001; Higuchi et al., 2002). Blockade of CD28/B7 interactions could inhibit cardiac allograft rejection in wildtype mice but not in V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell-deficient mice. Similarly, CD4<sup>+</sup> V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells have been shown to be necessary to promote survival of rat xenogeneic pancreatic islet grafts (Ikehara et al., 2000). Bone marrow derived TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells have also been shown to inhibit graft versus host disease (GVHD) in mice (Zeng et al., 1999b). The inhibition was dependent on IL-4 production by TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells, suggesting that the IL-4 production dominates the response in this model.

#### Allergy

V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells have been indicated to be required for the induction of airway hypersensitivity (Lisbonne et al., 2003). Transfer of NKT cells into V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell-deficient mice were shown to restore the susceptibility. Also, either IL-4 or IL-13 knockout NKT cells could do this, while NKT cells deficient for both cytokines could not (Akbari et al., 2003). Recently, intranasal administration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer was shown to inhibit the symptoms of asthma in sensitized and challenged mice. The treatment induced V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell accumulation in the lungs, and a shift in their cytokine profile from pro-asthmatic IL-4 to a protective IFN- $\gamma$  production (Hachem et al., 2005).

#### Tumor rejection

The earliest documented effect of  $\alpha$ -GalCer as an immunotherapeutic agent is its ability to promote NKT cell-dependent rejection of experimental tumor lines (Cui et al., 1997). It appears as if NKT cell-derived IFN- $\gamma$  production is critical for protection through  $\alpha$ -GalCer treatment, and that other potentially tumoricidal products of NKT cells, such as TNF, Fas ligand, and perforin, seem less important (Hayakawa et al., 2001; Smyth et al., 2002). NKT cells are suggested not to directly kill the tumor cells but instead recruit and promote a response by effector cells in an IFN- $\gamma$ -dependent manner.  $\alpha$ -GalCer treated NKT cells may enhance NK and cytotoxic T cell activity, which both are effector cells that have been implicated in  $\alpha$ -GalCer-induced tumor rejection. NKT cells may also enhance tumor immunity via CD40 ligand upregulation promoting APC activation and IL-12 production (Kitamura et al., 1999;
Fujii et al., 2003). Sarcoma cell lines have been shown to preferentially grow in NKT cell deficient mice (Smyth et al., 2000; Crowe et al., 2002). Just as in  $\alpha$ -GalCer-induced antitumor immunity, IFN- $\gamma$  production by NKT cells was critical for rejection.

In other models, NKT cells have been shown to play a immuno-suppressive role. In two tumor models, using the experimental tumors 15-12RM and 4T1, tumors were rejected in CD1d deficient mice, but grew in wildtype mice (Terabe et al., 2000; Ostrand-Rosenberg et al., 2002). The suppressive effect was shown to be IL-13-dependent and IL-4 independent in the 15-12RM model, while the suppression of 4T1 tumor rejection was IL-13-independent. These results show the existence of multiple mechanisms by which NKT cells can inhibit tumor rejection.

#### Infections

It has been found that NKT cells are activated and participate in protection from a variety of bacteria, viruses and parasites (reviewed in Van Kaer and Joyce, 2005; Van Dommelen and Degli-Esposti, 2004; Sköld and Behar, 2003). Some of these results have been shown to depend on the genetic background. For example the, effect of NKT cells on the immune response to respiratory syncytical virus and cerebral malaria differs between B6 and BALB/c mice (Johnson et al., 2002; Hansen et al., 2003).

NKT cells can operate in either a stimulating or suppressive fashion. Clearance of herpes simplex virus type 1 is reduced in NKT cell deficient mice (Grubor-Bauk et al., 2003), while NKT cells suppress the response to lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (Roberts et al., 2004). In a model of *Salmonella* infection, both TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells and V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells were shown to be activated and induced to produce IFN- $\gamma$ , but not IL-4, in response to the infection (Brigl et al, 2003; Berntman et al., 2005). Additionally, DCs were shown to upregulate CD1d upon *in vitro* infection with *Salmonella*, suggesting that they may be involved in the activation of NKT cells in this model.

Clearly, NKT cells can play a role in infection. The possibility to enhance the immunity via NKT cells, directly or indirectly, to microbial organisms emphasizes the importance of research in this field.

#### Autoimmunity

In the absence of microbial or anti-tumor triggering, the role of NKT cells may be to regulate the adaptive immune system from harmful autoimmunity. In mice, functional defects and reduction in NKT cell numbers have been shown in several disease models, such as experimental allergic encephalomyelitis (EAE) (Yoshimoto et al., 1995), and autoimmune diabetes (Gombert et al., 1996). The majority of investigations on NKT cells in autoimmunity have been done in autoimmune diabetes, which will be discussed in the next chapter.

Experimental allergic EAE is an animal model of multiple sclerosis (MS).  $\alpha$ -GalCer treatment has in some studies been shown to prevent the disease (Singh et al., 2001; Furlan et al., 2003), but in others to have no effect or even accelerate disease (Pal et al., 2001; Miyamoto et al., 2001; Jahng et al., 2001). The preventive effect is thought to be mediated by a shift in the balance of a pathogenic Th1 towards a Th2 response. In contrast, in V $\alpha$ 14 transgenic mice, the increase in V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells led to impaired EAE induction, protection was associated with a reduction in IFN- $\gamma$  production by autoantigen-specific T cells rather than a Th2 shift in their response (Mars et al., 2002). Interestingly, IL-4 was shown not to be required. In an animal model of systemic lupus erythematosis (SLE), CD1d deficiency in mice was associated with an exacerbated disease (Yang et al., 2003; Yang et al., 2004). V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells were shown in one report to suppress SLE (Mieza et al., 1996), a finding that was later on contradicted in another paper (Zeng et al., 2003). The suppression and promotion of this disease was recently shown to be dependent on the mouse strain used (Singh et al., 2005).

In humans a decrease of V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells has been suggested to be associated with a variety of autoimmune diseases (van der Vliet et al., 2001), such as systemic sclerosis (Sumida et al., 1995), rheumatoid arthritis (Yanagihara et al., 1999), multiple sclerosis (Illes et al., 2000), and autoimmune diabetes (Wilson et al., 1998).

Evidently, NKT cells may influence the outcome of autoimmunity. It is therefore of great importance to determine the mechanisms leading to the NKT cell activation and which factors that are involved in the suppression or enhancement of the autoimmune response.

## NKT cells in autoimmune diabetes

### Autoimmunity

The immune system is built up to respond to non-self. The extensive diversity of the adaptive immune system, generated through random antigen-specific receptor rearrangement discussed above, will unavoidably generate some lymphocytes that can recognize self-antigens, with the potential to mount an autoimmune response, sometimes leading to serious complications. To avoid this from happening the immune system has developed mechanisms ensuring the establishment and maintenance of lymphocyte self-tolerance. Lymphocyte tolerance mechanisms are divided into central and peripheral tolerance. In the description below I have chosen to focus on the generation of T cell self-tolerance.

#### Central tolerance

The mechanisms of positive and negative selection in the thymus, described above, are instruments in shaping the self-tolerant T cell repertoire. Originally, thymic selection was considered an effective tolerogenic mechanism only for widely expressed self-molecules. However, proteins previously thought of as tissue-restricted were shown to be expressed in the thymus by medullary epithelial cells (MEC) (Derbinski et al., 2001). The protein encoded by the *aire* gene (*AIRE* in humans) is a transcription factor mainly expressed in MEC. Analysis of *aire*-deficient mice revealed that the normal control of autoimmunity requires MEC expression of *aire*, and *aire*-negative MECs have diminished expression of genes encoding otherwise tissue-restricted proteins (Anderson et al., 2002; Derbinski et al., 2005).

#### Peripheral tolerance

The negative selection in the thymus is not 100% efficient. In reality, autoreactive cells are circulating the system even in healthy individuals. Then, why do not all individuals develop autoimmunity?

To prevent autoimmunity the immune system has developed mechanisms to control autoreactive lymphocytes that escape negative selection. In fact, there are several mechanisms, such as ignorance, anergy, apoptosis and suppression (reviewed in Walker and Abbas, 2002).

In ignorance, cells that are quite capable of making a response are not triggered by the presence of their autoantigen. This can be due to that the antigen may simply be present in too low concentration. Since all lymphocytes have a threshold for the receptor signalling that is required to trigger a response a very low concentration of antigen will not be sensed. A second possibility is that some antigens are sequestered from the immune system in locations that are not freely exposed to surveillance. These are termed immunologically privileged sites. Anergy is when a T cell recognition of a self-antigen leads to functional inactivation, either through lack of costimulation or signalling through alternative receptors. One such important signal has been shown to be the ligation of cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4), required for anergy in vivo. Another way to prevent autoimmunity is to delete the self-reactive T cell clone by activation-induced cell death (AICD). One key mechanism involved in AICD is the ligation of the Fas death receptor by its ligand.

Auto-reactive T cells can also be suppressed by regulatory T cell populations. NKT cells are suggested to be one such population, but here I will mention a couple of other T cell populations with regulatory capacities. The most studied regulatory T cell population is natural CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells. The CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells suppress other T cell populations by direct cell contact with effector cells, but also by secreting suppressive cytokines such as TGF- $\beta$  and IL-10, interfering with T cell activation (reviewed in von Boehmer, 2005). Other cell populations that have been implicated in immunoregulation are the  $\gamma\delta$ T cells localized to the epidermis called dendritic epidermal T cells (DETC) and the CD8 $\alpha \alpha^+$  TCR $\beta^+$  intestinal intraepithelial lymphocytes (IEL).

#### **Autoimmune diabetes**

Autoimmune diabetes, also called type 1 diabetes (T1D) or insulin dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM), is one of the most common autoimmune endocrine disorders in humans. T1D is usually diagnosed in children and young adults, and was previously known as juvenile diabetes. T1D is a life-long disease for which there is not yet a cure. The cause of type 1 diabetes is unknown.

This autoimmune disease results from the failure to produce insulin, the hormone that allows glucose to enter cells to provide fuel. It is the result of an autoimmune process in which the immune system attacks and destroys the insulin producing  $\beta$ -cells of the

pancreas. The incidence of T1D is increasing in the western world and constitutes 5-10% of the total diabetes cases.

One of the most important discoveries in the research on autoimmune diabetes is the discovery of the nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse (Makino et al., 1980). Research on NOD mice has greatly expanded our knowledge of the pathogenesis of autoimmune diabetes. This mouse model spontaneously develops autoimmune diabetes that shares many pathological features with human T1D. The disease has a strong genetic link (Todd et al., 1987), and is manifested by the destruction of the insulin producing  $\beta$ -cells in the islets of Langerhans in the pancreas, leading to insulin deficiency and hyperglycemia.

In the early phase of the disease, already at 3 weeks of age in NOD mice, mononuclear cells, consisting of APCs such as macrophages and DCs, infiltrate the pancreas, and are located around the islet without entering it. This is followed by infiltration of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, and B cells (Jansen et al., 1994). This infiltration process is called insulitis, and the early nondestructive phase is called peri-insulitis. In humans the peri-insulitis phase does not appear, or may appear for a very short period of time. As the disease progresses, the infiltrate invades the islets and becomes destructive insulitis. When less than 10% of the  $\beta$ -cell mass of the pancreas is left, irreversible clinical diabetes occurs (Sreenan et al., 1999).

Macrophages and DCs are the first cells to infiltrate the pancreas during the progression of diabetes. Macrophages are thought to play an important role in creating a suitable microenvironment, as T cells cannot differentiate into  $\beta$ -cell cytotoxic cells in a macrophage-depleted environment (Jun et al., 1999). B cells may play a critical role in diabetes progression, as B cell deficient NOD mice have a dramatically reduced pathology (Akashi et al., 1997). However, the production of auto-antibodies does not appear to be directly pathogenic to  $\beta$ -cells (Serreze et al., 1998), suggesting that the role of B cells in the pathogenesis of diabetes is as APC. In line with this, B cell-mediated MHC class II antigen presentation has been shown to regulate the development of CD4<sup>+</sup> auto-reactive T cell development in NOD mice (Greeley et al., 2001). NOD mice have also been reported to have an enlarged marginal zone (MZ) B cell population (Rolf et al., 2005). The MZ B cell population expresses high levels of CD1d, which implicates a possible interactive role with NKT cells.

NOD mice lacking CD4 T cells, either depleted by anti-CD4 antibodies or genetically deficient, are protected from diabetes (Shizuru and Fathman, 1993), and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and MHC class I expression is required for diabetes development (Katz et al., 1993; Serreze et al., 1997).

Many studies investigating regulation of the development of autoimmune diabetes has focused on the possibility to switch from a destructive Th1 immune response to a more protective Th2 response. Destructive lesions have been characterized by an abundance of IFN- $\gamma$  producing T cells, while nondestructive lesions have more T cells expressing IL-4 and fewer IFN- $\gamma$  producing cells (Shehadeh et al., 1993). In support of this, treatment of NOD mice with IL-4 or IL-10 can protect from diabetes development (Rapoport et al., 1993; Pennline et al., 1994), while administration of Th1 cytokine IL-12 precipitates disease (Trembleau et al., 1995). On the other hand, IL-4 knockout mice do not have an accelerated diabetes development (Wang et al., 1998), and INF- $\gamma$  deficient mice can develop diabetes (Hultgren et al., 1996), while IFN- $\gamma$  treatment reduces insulitis (Campbell et al., 1991). These results show the complexity of cytokine interactions in the immune system, and how many different features that may be involved in the development of autoimmune diabetes.

## NKT cells in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes

The first suggestion on the involvement of NKT cells in autoimmune diabetes showed that NOD mice have a decreased population of TCR $\beta^+$ CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> cells, as well as a functional deficiency in IL-4 production (Gombert et al., 1996; Baxter et al., 1997; Godfrey et al., 1997; Poulton et al., 2001). Recently, this defect was shown to map to major diabetes and lupus susceptibility loci (Esteban et al., 2003), and was suggested to be a defect in a lineage fate decision that elicits a deficiency in fetal thymic NKT cells (Wagner et al., 2005). Introduction of the NK locus from B6 mice into NOD mice reduced disease incidence and improved NK and  $\alpha$ -GalCer reactive NKT cell performance (Carnaud et al., 2001). Human studies, including studies on identical twins, showed that T1D patients have fewer V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells (Wilson et al., 1998), which also had a functional defect in their IL-4 producing capacity.

Cell transfer of TCR $\beta^+$ CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> thymocytes, including some NKT cells, into NOD mice prevented diabetes (Baxter et al., 1997). This supported that NKT cells could play a role in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes. The precise mechanisms involved in the regulation are still not determined. IL-4 and/or IL-10 production by

TCR $\beta^+$ CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> thymocytes were suggested to skew the Th1/Th2 balance to a more non-destructive Th2 response (Hammond et al., 1998). Others have suggested that a functional defect in the production of IFN- $\gamma$  by NOD CD3<sup>+</sup>Ly49A<sup>+</sup>CD122<sup>+</sup> cells, including some NKT cells, is responsible for the inability to protect from disease (Falcone et al., 1999).

An overexpression of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in NOD mice could also decrease the incidence of diabetes (Lehuen et al., 1998), again suggested to be an IL-4 mediated process (Laloux et al., 2001). In accordance with this, administration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer to NOD mice, inducing IL-4 production in V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, prevented the onset of diabetes (Sharif et al., 2001; Hong et al., 2001). The overexpression of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells did not completely protect against diabetes development, implying that also the development of transgenic V $\alpha$ 14 NKT in the NOD mouse may suffer from a functional defect.

The role of NKT cells were even further supported when it was shown that NOD mice lacking CD1d expression, and thereby all NKT cells, have an accelerated diabetes development (Wang et al., 2001; Shi et al., 2001). More specific investigations of the role and capacity of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells to regulate autoimmune diabetes have, so far, only been addressed by our group (Paper III). In this model we show that a non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population, that are strong IFN- $\gamma$  and weak IL-4 producers, can prevent or delay the onset of diabetes.

More recent discoveries concerning the role of NKT cells in regulation of autoimmune diabetes will be discussed in "Discussion of this thesis" below.

# Aim

The aim of these studies has been to increase the knowledge of the non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell subset, and the ability of NKT cells that do not express the V $\alpha$ 14 TCR to prevent and regulate autoimmune diabetes.

- Can functionally different NKT cell subsets be distinguished by surface marker expression and TCR type?

NKT cells have been suggested to be involved in a wide range of diverse immunological situations, due to their capability to rapidly produce the immunoregulatory cytokines IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-4, known to be involved in Th1 and Th2 skewing in an immune response. Our previous studies had indicated that these cytokines could be differently expressed by NKT cells. We asked whether the same NKT cell produce these cytokines or if there is a functional difference among NKT cells. And if so, can this functional difference be distinguished by surface marker expression and TCR type?

- Does the composition of NKT cell subsets differ between mouse strains? NKT cells were first defined as  $TCR\beta^+NK1.1^+$  cells. However, the NK1.1 receptor is only expressed in a few mouse strains, such as the B6 mouse, which has led to that most of our knowledge of the entire NKT cell population is based on the NKT cells found in B6 mice. To be able to study  $TCR\beta^+NK1.1^+$  cells in a different mouse strain than B6, we created a congenic mouse, which express the NK1.1 receptor from the B6 mouse on the BALB/c genetic background, called BALB.B6-*NK1.1*<sup>b</sup>.
- Can non-classical NKT cells protect against autoimmune diabetes?

V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells have been shown to be able to regulate autoimmune diabetes, both by transgenic expression of V $\alpha$ 14 TCR and in cell transfer experiments. To determine if non-classical (non-V $\alpha$ 14) NKT cells share the capacity to prevent autoimmune diabetes, we created a TCR transgenic NOD mouse, expressing the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR previously investigated on the B6 background (Sköld et al., 2000). After the publication of this paper we have conducted further analysis on the characterization of and the cells involved in this process, aiming to determine possible mechanisms of regulation, which will be discussed at the end of this chapter.

## Summary of original papers

I. Surface receptors identify mouse NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell subsets distinguished by function and T cell receptor type. Stenström, M., Sköld, M., Ericsson, A., Beaudoin, L., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., Lehuen, A. and Cardell S. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2004. 34:56-65.

When this study was initiated two types of CD1d-restricted T cells were known that could be distinguished by the TCR they carried. The major population carried a restricted TCR comprised of the canonical V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 18 gene rearrangement combined with V $\beta$ 8, V $\beta$ 2 or V $\beta$ 7. The other CD1d-restricted T cells expressed a variable TCR repertoire different from the V $\alpha$ 14 TCR. Activation of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells is known to result in rapid production of the regulatory cytokines IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-4, and many different immunological roles has been assigned to NKT cells. However, some seemed contradictory as they involve IFN- $\gamma$  in some cases, and IL-4 in others. This suggested that the NKT cell population could consist of functionally different subsets. We wanted to determine if functional subsets of NKT cells could be distinguished by surface marker expression and TCR usage. We analyzed the surface phenotype and cytokine secretion profile of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> and  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup> cells in B6 mice.

We showed that TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells could be divided into two functional subsets, which we called NKT1 and NKT2 cells. NKT1 cells expressed high levels of the CD49b molecule, were potent producers of IFN-  $\gamma$  but poor IL-4 producers. In contrast, NKT2 cells were CD69<sup>+</sup>, with no or low expression of the CD49b molecule, and potent producers of IL-4 as well as IFN-  $\gamma$ .

To specifically analyze CD1d-restricted cells we used two TCR transgenic B6 mice, representing V $\alpha$ 14 and non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. The results showed that the TCR type differed between the NKT1 and NKT2 subsets. Transgenic V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells belonged to NKT2 the cell subset, while the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells belonged to the NKT1 subset.

II. Natural killer T-cell populations in C57BL/6 and NK1.1 congenic BALB.NK mice – a novel thymic subset defined in BALB.NK mice. Stenström, M., Sköld, M., Andersson, Å. and Cardell L., S. *Immunology* 2005. 114:336-345.

At the time when this study was initiated NKT cells were defined as TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells. As only a few mouse strains, such as the C57BL/6, express the NK1.1 receptor, the knowledge of the entire NKT cell population was to a large extent based on TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells found in C57BL/6 mice. To be able to study TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells in another mouse strain, we created a congenic mouse, which expressed the NK1.1 antigen from the C57BL/6 mouse on the BALB/c genetic background (BALB.B6-*NK1.1*<sup>b</sup>, referred to below as BALB.NK mice).

We analyzed and compared the TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> and CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup> populations in the BALB.NK and B6 mouse and could demonstrate a dominance of NKT2 cells in the BALB.NK spleen. Further, we detected a novel TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell subset in the BALB.NK thymus. These cells expressed unusually high levels of TCR $\beta$  and low levels of NK1.1, as well as poor display of NK cell markers suggesting that they were not completely differentiated.

III. Prevention of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice mediated by CD1drestricted nonclassical NKT cells.

Duarte, N., Stenström, M., Campino, S., Bergman, M-L., Lundholm, M., Holmberg, D. and Cardell L., S. J. Immunol. 2004. 173:3112-3118.

At the start of this project NKT cells were implied in the regulation of autoimmune diseases in both human and mice. Both NOD mice and human diabetes patients were known to have a small and functionally defective NKT cell-like population. These findings in association with disease development, suggested a deficiency in the regulatory function of NKT cells in autoimmune diabetes. Further, NOD mice lacking CD1d and NKT cells were later shown to display an accelerated onset and increased incidence of diabetes. The capacity of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells to prevent diabetes had been shown using TCR-transgenic mice. However, the role in autoimmune diabetes of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells had not been addressed. In this study we investigated the potential of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells to regulate autoimmune diabetes, using a TCR-transgenic mouse model with an increased population of non-V $\alpha$ 14

NKT cells (the  $24\alpha\beta$ NOD mouse). Diabetes development was efficiently suppressed in the TCR-transgenic mice. Transgene expressing NKT cells could prevent diabetes in an adoptive transfer experiment, using T and B cell deficient NOD*scid* mice as recipients. This demonstrated for the first time a role for non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes.

## Discussion of this thesis

## A novel thymic NKT cell population (Paper II)

When analyzing the BALB.NK thymus we detected a TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population that had unusual characteristics. B6 and the congenic BALB.NK mice had similar frequencies of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in the thymus. However, in the BALB.NK thymus the cells could be divided into two populations with regard to the level of TCR $\beta$  and NK1.1 expression. One population overlapped with the thymic TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population in B6 mice, with intermediate expression of TCR $\beta$  and high NK1.1 expression, here referred to as TCR $\beta^{int}$  cells. The second population had high levels of TCR $\beta$  and intermediate levels of NK1.1, referred to as TCR $\beta^{high}$  cells (Paper II, figure 1). A similar population is also present in another NK1.1 congenic BALB/c strain, but was not further investigated (Hammond et al., 2001). It is difficult to say if the congenic expression of NK1.1 influences the selection of NKT cells in these mice. Such interference may be responsible for the unusual TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> phenotype. However, in a report investigating the expression of the H4 T cell activation marker on thymocytes, an H4<sup>high</sup> TCR<sup>high</sup> expressing population suggested to be NKT cells was identified in the BALB/c thymus (Yagi et al., 1999). H4<sup>high</sup> TCR<sup>high</sup> cells was also present in the B6 thymus, but in lower numbers and within the NK1.1<sup>-</sup> population.

The TCR $\beta^{int}$  population in B6 and BALB.NK thymus shares the same expression pattern, while the TCR $\beta^{high}$  population had a lower expression of NK-cell associated markers (Paper II, figure 2). Using the  $\alpha$ GalCer loaded CD1d-tetramer we found a equal division of the CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup> population into CD1d-tet<sup>int</sup> and CD1d-tet<sup>high</sup> cells, sharing the difference in surface phenotype that was seen between TCR $\beta^{high}$  and TCR $\beta^{high}$  cells (Paper II, figure 3). The CD1d-tet<sup>high</sup> population was essentially negative for NK markers, with the exception of NK1.1, which was expressed by 40% of the CD1d-tet<sup>high</sup> subset. NK cell markers are upregulated late in the NKT cell development, which suggested that these cells could represent a precursor stage to NKT cells. These cells were not immature thymocytes, as shown by the expression of CD5 and absence of HSA on both the intermediate and high population. However, several other NK cell marker are up-regulated during the differentiation of NKT cells. After the DP stage V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell development can be divided into three stages (Figure 1); CD44<sup>low</sup>NK1.1<sup>-</sup> (stage 1), CD44<sup>high</sup>NK1.1<sup>-</sup> (stage 2), and CD44<sup>high</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup>

(stage 3). NK cell associated markers are not expressed until stage 3 (reviewed in Matsuda and Gapin, 2005).

BALB.NK TCR<sup>high</sup> cells did not express CD122, a shared cytokine receptor chain used by the IL-2 and IL-15 receptor that is upregulated during the transition between stage 2 and 3. Of these two cytokines, IL-15 has been shown to be the one involved in TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell development, as TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells develop normally in IL-2 deficient mice (Ohteki et al., 1997), while IL-15 deficient mice have a reduction in the number of thymic CD44<sup>high</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> Va14 NKT cells (Matsuda et al., 2002). In line with this, in mice lacking the common  $\gamma$ -chain, a critical component of the receptors for IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, and IL-21, the TCR $\beta^{int}$  thymocytes do not express NK1.1 or Ly49C and have reduced levels of CD122 (Lantz et al., 1997). These cells are not exported to the periphery. In T-bet deficient mice the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell number are reduced. The development of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in these mice seems to be blocked between stage 2 and 3, as they express CD44 but not NK1.1, Ly49C/I, and CD122 (Townsend et al., 2004). This phenotype resembles the CD1d-tethigh population in BALB.NK mice. Taken together, IL-15 signaling is important for the complete differentiation of NKT cells. IL-15 is also thought to be important for the expression of Ly49 receptors on NK cells (Kawamura et al., 2003), and has been described to be important in NK cell development (Suzuki et al., 1997; Lodolce et al., 1998; Kennedy et al., 2000). In BALB.NK mice we only detected TCR<sup>high</sup> or CD1dtet<sup>high</sup> cells in the thymus. Additionally, BALB.NK mice had a smaller TCRβ<sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> splenic population compared to B6 mice, suggesting a block in the NKT cell differentiation or a defect in the export of NKT cells from the thymus. Thus, the deficient upregulation of CD122 expression and inhibitory Ly49 receptor expression could block further differentiation and/or export of TCR<sup>high</sup> and CD1d<sup>high</sup> cells.

We observed a bias towards a higher frequency of V $\beta$ 8.2 expressing cells within the TCR<sup>high</sup> population compared to the TCR<sup>int</sup> population (Paper II, figure 2). This implies that V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells using the V $\beta$ 8.2 chain dominate the novel thymic population. This could mean that TCR<sup>high</sup> and TCR<sup>int</sup> cells display TCR repertoires that differ in avidity to the thymic CD1d-complex during differentiation.

Just as in B6 thymus the majority or TCR $\beta^{int}$  cells in BALB.NK expressed Ly49C/I (Paper II, figure 2; Sköld et al., 2003; Sköld and Cardell, 2000), a receptor expression almost absent in the TCR $\beta^{high}$  population. Similarly, in the thymus of 3 weeks old B6 mice only a minority of TCR $\beta^{+}$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells expressed Ly49C/I (Sköld et al., 2003).

The frequency of TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> expressing Ly49C/I increased until 16 weeks of age. Perhaps the TCR<sup>high</sup> population in BALB.NK mice resembles the NKT cell population dominating in young mice.

## NKT1 and NKT2, defining two functional NKT subsets (paper I-III)

When activated, NKT cells can rapidly and prominently produce the regulatory cytokines IFN-γ and IL-4. These cytokines are also produced by conventional CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells involved in the skewing of an immune response into a Th1 or Th2 response, respectively. The rapid cytokine production by NKT cells suggests that they may also be involved in the early regulation of an immune response. The finding of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in MHC class II knockout mice proved the existence of CD1d-restricted NKT cells expressing a different TCR than the V $\alpha$ 14 (Cardell et al., 1995). Our question was if surface marker expression and TCR type could distinguish functionally different NKT subsets. Further investigation of the surface marker expression and functional phenotype, in MHC class II knockout mice and in the TCR transgenic  $24\alpha\beta B6$  mouse (Sköld et al., 1999; Sköld et al., 2000), showed that non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells seemed to be functionally different from V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Our hypothesis was that NKT cells with a non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR are functionally different and has a surface phenotype distinct from that of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Our main interest was to further characterize non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, and to include as many NKT cells as possible in the analysis we investigated the TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population in B6 and BALB.NK mice.

In a previous report, Ly49 receptors were expressed by a high proportion of DN TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in spleen, liver, and to some extent bone marrow, while Ly49 expression within the CD4<sup>+</sup> subsets in spleen and liver was almost absent (Sköld and Cardell, 2000). This suggested that distinct subsets perhaps could be divided by CD4 expression.

In paper I, high IL-4 production was mainly found in CD4<sup>+</sup>V $\beta$ 8.2<sup>+</sup> TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in B6 spleen, thymus and bone marrow, while the DN V $\beta$ 8.2<sup>-</sup>TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in spleen and bone marrow, but not in thymus, showed lower IL-4 production (Paper I, table 2). These results suggested that the different subsets rather correlated with TCR type than with CD4 expression.

Splenic TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells could be divided into two essentially non-overlapping populations, distinguished by CD69 and CD49b expression (Paper I, figure 3; Paper II, figure 6). The CD69 and CD49b surface phenotype could be correlated to the IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  production, respectively, by these subsets. IL-4 producing cells appeared almost exclusively confined to the CD69<sup>+</sup>CD49b<sup>-/low</sup> subset, named NKT2 cells. Both subsets produced IFN-y, but in the spleen the CD69<sup>-</sup>CD49b<sup>high</sup> cell subset, named NKT1 cells, contained a higher frequency IFN-y-producing cells than the CD69<sup>+</sup>CD49b<sup>-/low</sup> subset (Paper I, figure 3). It is difficult to explain the lack of CD69 expression on NKT1 cells. This may be due to a weaker TCR/CD1d complex interaction during selection, compared to V $\alpha$ 14 TCR/CD1d complex interaction. Recently it was shown that CD1d-tet<sup>-</sup> CD49b<sup>+</sup> cells, containing both non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells and CD49b<sup>+</sup> CD1d-independent T cells, are strong IFN- $\gamma$  and weak IL-4 producers (Pellecci et al., 2005), similar to our observations. The lack of reliable markers for non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells makes it difficult to determine if the IFN- $\gamma$ producing cells are CD1d-dependent or -independent. The results in paper I and III, showing that the CD1d-restricted  $24\alpha\beta$  transgenic cells express CD49b, both on B6 and NOD background (Paper I, figure 5; Paper III, figure 2), argue that it is very likely that there are CD1d-restricted NKT cells among the CD49b<sup>+</sup> T cells.

We also used  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded CD1d-tet or -dimers to specifically detect V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Splenic CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup> cells in B6, BALB.NK and NOD mice, had the NKT2 surface phenotype, and produced both IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  (Paper I, figure 4; Paper II, figure 7; Paper III, figure 2 & 4). DN CD1d-tet<sup>-</sup> CD3<sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in B6 spleen had NKT1 surface phenotype (Paper 1, figure 4). To be able to specifically compare V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells with non-V $\alpha$ 14 CD1d-restricted T cells, we used two TCR transgenic models; V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 18 transgenic B6 mouse (Lehuen et al, 1998), representing V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, and 24 $\alpha\beta$  transgenic B6 mouse (Sköld et al., 2000), representing non-V $\alpha$ 14 CD1d-restricted T cells. The 24 $\alpha\beta$  transgenic NKT cells use a CD1d-restricted V $\alpha$ 3.2/V $\beta$ 9 TCR, isolated from a CD1d-reactive T cell hybridoma (Cardell et al., 1995). CD49b was expressed at intermediate to high levels by non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells (Paper I, figure 5). CD49b expression was also detected on transgenic non-Va14 NKT cells in the  $24\alpha\beta$  transgenic NOD mouse (Paper III, figure 2). Transgenic V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells expressed CD69, but were negative or low for CD49b (Paper I, figure 5). The IL-4 production by transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells was clearly lower than among transgenic V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, in both B6 and NOD mice (Paper I, figure 5; Paper III, figure 4). This further demonstrated the correlation of the NKT1 surface phenotype and cytokine profile with non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, and of the NKT2 surface phenotype and cytokine profile with V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells.

To summarize all data, we presented a model for functional division of NKT cells into NKT1 and NKT2 cells (Paper I, figure 6). However, we could also determine that non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells up regulate CD69 and down regulate CD49b during activation (Paper I, figure 7). Consequently, through this change in surface phenotype upon stimulation, the surface phenotype of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells become more similar to V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells.

V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells from human peripheral blood samples can be divided into two functional subsets (Gumperz et al., 2002; Lee et al., 2002). The CD4<sup>+</sup> V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells produce both Th1 and Th2 cytokines, while the DN V $\alpha$ 24 NKT cells only produce Th1 cytokines. Additionally, NK cell receptors are mainly expressed by the DN population. These subsets resemble the NKT1 and NKT2 functional subsets in mice, except for the TCR specificity. *In vivo* stimulation of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in mice with  $\alpha$ -GalCer does not show the same pattern (Matsuda et al., 2000). In both liver and spleen, CD4 and DN V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells produced both cytokines, supporting our model that the functional differences, at least in mice, may be more dependent on TCR specificity than CD4 expression.

In line with this, both the CD4<sup>+</sup> and DN CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup> population in BALB.NK mice had the NKT2 surface phenotype and cytokine profile of NKT2 (Paper II, figure 7). In BALB.NK, also the DN CD1d-tet TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population displayed the surface phenotype of cytokine profile of NKT2 cells (Paper II, figure 4 & 5), indicating that the correlation between TCR and functional subset is not absolute. DN non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells among TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in BALB.NK could belong to the same functional subset as V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. However, the correlation between surface phenotype and functional subset that we had found in B6 mice were confirmed in BALB.NK mice.

Non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, reactive to sulfatide and not  $\alpha$ -GalCer, are involved in the protection from EAE in mice (Jahng et al., 2004). Most of these cells expressed CD4 and were weak IL-4 and strong IFN- $\gamma$  producers upon *in vitro* stimulation. A population of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NK1.1<sup>+</sup> CD1d-dependent T cells were involved in the induction of acute hepatitis (Baron et al., 2002). Surprisingly, the vast majority of NK1.1<sup>+</sup>TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup> cells eluted from the liver was not  $\alpha$ -GalCer reactive. Similar to the

DN population BALB.NK mice, these cells were DN and produced both IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$ . Again showing that some non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells belong to the NKT2 subset. A higher frequency TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells from PaLN in NOD mice produce IL-4 alone, rather than both IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  or IFN- $\gamma$  alone, compared to TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells from the spleen (Laloux et al., 2002). Perhaps this is a third subset of NKT cells producing IL-4 and no IFN- $\gamma$ . Another explanation could be the antigen that activated these cells. The length of the glycolipid chains on  $\alpha$ -GalCer can influence the cytokine profile of mouse V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells and human V $\alpha$ 24 NKT (Miyamoto et al., 2001; Goff et al., 2004). Either a shorter phytosphingosine chain or a shorter acyl chain was shown to increase the amount of IL-4 released relative to IFN- $\gamma$ .

In conclusion, functionally different NKT cell subsets exist, and differ in surface phenotype. There is a preference for V $\alpha$ 14 TCR usage among NKT2 cells and non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR usage among NKT1 cells, but this correlation is not absolute. The tissue distribution of these functional subsets may vary between organs.

Interestingly, the non-V $\alpha$ 24 NKT population seems to be much more common in humans (Behar et al., 2001; Exley et al., 2002; Fuss et al., 2004) than non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in mice. This underlines the importance of further research on the non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in mice.

#### The influence of genetic background on NKT cells (paper II)

To determine if the genetic background could influence the composition of NKT cell subsets in a mouse strain, we wanted to compare the NKT cell population in BALB/c mice with B6 mice. To analyze TCR $\beta$ <sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells on a BALB/c background we backcrossed a genetic fragment containing *Nkrp1-c* from the B6 onto the BALB/c genetic background. We named this NK1.1 congenic BALB/c strain BALB.NK.

The TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population in BALB.NK spleen was about one-third the size compared to B6 mice (Paper II, figure 4). 80% of the TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in BALB.NK spleen expressed CD4, compared to 65% in B6 spleen. Surface phenotype and cytokine profile of splenic BALB.NK TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells showed a strong dominance of NKT2 cells in this strain. In comparison, the splenic CD4<sup>+</sup> TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population was very similar in B6 and BALB.NK mice, while the DN TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population, shown to contain mostly NKT1 cells in the B6 mice, was more NKT2-like in the BALB.NK mice (Paper II, figure 4 & 5). However, we could confirm the association the CD69<sup>+</sup> CD49b<sup>-</sup> phenotype and IL-4 production, and absence of IL-4 production in CD49b<sup>+</sup> NKT cells (Paper II, figure 6).

As only one third of the BALB.NK DN splenic TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> population was CD1d-tet<sup>+</sup>, this suggested a higher proportion of NKT2-like cells among non-V $\alpha$ 14 DN NKT cells in the BALB.NK mice. The DN TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in BALB.NK spleen were not only more NKT2-like but also less frequent. Still, one has to take into account that the CD1d-restricted T cell population in BALB.NK mice may comprise NK1.1<sup>-</sup> non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells not included in the analysis. The BALB/c genetic background clearly influenced the ratio of TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cell subsets. This would suggest that the NKT cell population in BALB.NK mice have a more limited range of functional repertoires, a feature that may have a strong impact in the very early stages of an immune response.

The composition of NKT1 and NKT2 cells in different mouse strains may show a dramatic variation. NKT cells have been shown to be able to both suppress and augment SLE. The suppression and promotion of this disease was recently shown to be dependent on the mouse strain used in the study (Singh et al., 2005).  $\alpha$ -GalCer treatment in pristine-induced lupus prevented lupus in BALB/c mice but augmented disease in SJL mice. In SJL mice, the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population was reduced, while BALB/c mice had similar numbers of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells as B6 mice.

In conclusion, different mouse strains clearly have different compositions of NKT cell subsets that may influence the outcome of an immune response. These differences can for example affect the susceptibility to some pathogens or the propensity to develop autoimmune diseases.

# Regulation of autoimmune diabetes by non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells (Paper III)

Involvement of NKT cells and TCR $\beta^+$ NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes has by now been shown in several studies, however none of these have specifically focused on the non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population. An over expression of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in NOD mice has been shown to decrease the incidence of disease (Lehuen et al, 1998). We wondered if an over expression of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, belonging to the NKT1 subset, would lead to a similar result, assigning a regulatory capacity and importance of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. We created a TCR transgenic NOD

mouse, expressing the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR previously shown to promote development of non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells with an NKT1-like phenotype in B6 mice (Paper I; Sköld et al., 2000). In the surface phenotype analysis we could determine that the 24 $\alpha\beta$ NOD mouse had an increased population of T cells with NKT1 cell function and marker expression (Paper III, figure 1, 2 & 4), similar to what we showed in 24 $\alpha\beta$ B6 mice (Paper I).

The transgenic expression of the non-V $\alpha$ 14 TCR on the NOD background had a strong impact on the diabetes incidence (Paper III, figure 5). Mice having the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT population were almost completely protected against diabetes development. Further analysis revealed that while these mice were protected from disease onset, they still had immune cells infiltrating the pancreas, which suggested that these mice developed autoaggressive cells and were able to initiate an autoimmune response. This result was consistent with our hypothesis that non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells belonging to the NKT1 subset could prevent the autoaggressive cells from full destruction of the insulin producing  $\beta$ -cells.

To see if these cells could actively prevent diabetes we set up cell transfer experiments where we used NOD*scid* mice, lacking T cells and B cells, as recipients. We could transfer the disease to these mice by injecting  $2 \times 10^6$  diabetogenic spleen cells taken from diabetic NOD mice. Disease developed within 5 to 11 weeks after the injection. In contrast, coinjection of transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells together with the diabetogenic cells could prevent or delay the onset of diabetes. This determined that non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells, just as V $\alpha$ 14 NKT, harbor a regulatory capacity in autoimmune diabetes.

A population of TCR $\beta^+$  CD49b expressing cells was shown to be involved in controlling the aggressiveness of the insulitis and  $\beta$ -cell destruction caused by BDC2.5 transgenic cells, expressing the rearranged TCR  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chain from a diabetogenic  $\beta$ -cell specific CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell clone isolated from a diabetic NOD mouse (Gonzalez et al., 2001; Katz et al., 1993). Using NK1.1 expressing congenic NOD mice, the TCR $\beta^+$ CD49b<sup>+</sup> population was argued not to be NKT cells based on the lack of NK1.1 expression on these cells, though they may belong to a NK1.1<sup>-</sup> CD1drestricted T cell subset. Our finding that NKT1 cells express CD49b and can protect against diabetes in a similar way indicates that these cells could belong to the same subset. Additionally, transgenic expression of BDC2.5 cells in CD1d-deficient NOD mice increased the diabetes incidence compared to BDC2.5 expression in normal NOD (Shi et al., 2001).

Studies on IL-4 and IL-10 knockout NOD mice demonstrated that the regulatory effect of  $\alpha$ -GalCer stimulated V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells was IL-4 but not IL-10 dependent (Mi et al., 2004). Treatment with OCH, a synthetic glycolipid shown to induce a higher ratio of IL-4 producing V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells than  $\alpha$ -GalCer (Miyamoto et al., 2001), results in an even more profound inhibition of insulitis than  $\alpha$ -GalCer treatment (Mizuno et al., 2004). Thus, IL-4 seemed critical for the regulation of autoimmune diabetes by NKT cells. Interestingly, the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells in our model were strong IFN- $\gamma$  and low IL-4 producers (Paper III, figure 4). Theoretically, this would promote a Th1 response that could accelerate the destruction of insulin producing  $\beta$ -cells in the pancreas. Instead these cells were shown to have a protective influence. A recent report showed that the V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell regulation of T cell differentiation *in vitro* was cell contact dependent and cytokines, including IL-4, only played a marginal role (Novak et al., 2005). This questions the relevance of these cytokines in the regulatory mechanisms involved in autoimmune diabetes.

In support of our finding that a non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population can regulate autoimmune diabetes, a population of sulfatide reactive non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells has been shown to protect mice from developing EAE (Jahng et al., 2004). Interestingly, sulfatide is expressed in the islets of Langerhans, and treatment of NOD mice with sulfatide reduced the incidence of diabetes (Buschard et al., 2001) suggesting that a similar non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells may be involved in this model.

In conclusion, both NKT1 and NKT2 cells have the capability to protect NOD mice against the development of autoimmune diabetes. If this is achieved by a shared mechanism, and if the two cell types target different stages and/or immune cells involved in the development of disease is not known. The difference in cytokine profile between NKT1 and NKT2 cells urges the importance of identifying other ways of regulation by NKT cells.

# Putative NKT cell mechanisms in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes

Research focused on the mechanisms in NKT cell regulation of autoimmune diabetes is suggesting a direct regulation of the auto-aggressive cells or the induction of tolerogenic DCs.



**Figure 2.** Transgenic T cells accumulate in the pancreas of  $24\alpha\beta$ NOD mice. Frequency of transgenic (TG) T cells among T cells in the pancreatic infiltrates compared to pancreatic lymph nodes (LN), in 8, 12 and 15 weeks old  $24\alpha\beta$ NOD mice . Each bar represents one mouse.

Investigating the presence of transgenic cells in the draining LNs and in the pancreatic lesions showed a large population of transgene expressing T cells both in PaLNs and in the pancreas (Figure 2). There was a higher degree of activation among transgenic NKT cells in the pancreas than in the PaLN, as shown by CD69 and CD44 expression (Figure 3). This suggests that the protective effect of the transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells may be carried out locally in the pancreas, permitting self-reactive activation and invasion of the pancreas, similar to what was seen for another regulating CD49b expressing T cell population (Gonzalez et al., 2001), but preventing the destruction of  $\beta$ -cells.



**Figure 3.** Higher frequency of activated transgenic (TG+) cells in the pancreatic infiltrates (Pa) compared to pancreatic lymph nodes (PaLN) and spleen (Spl). **a**) Frequency of CD69<sup>+</sup> cells among TG<sup>+</sup> cells in spleen, PaLN and pancreatic infiltrates, in 12 weeks old  $24\alpha\beta$ NOD mice . Each bar represents one mouse. **b**) CD44 expression in PaLN and pancreatic infiltrates on TG<sup>+</sup> and TG<sup>-</sup> cells from 12 weeks old 24abNOD mice, and T cells from 12 weeks old NOD mice. Numbers represent percentage of cells above the vertical line.

Because we found infiltrating cells in the transgenic mice, without disease development, we investigated the infiltrates by immunohistology. Transgenic mice showed a decrease in the number of islets with invasive infiltration, as well as an increase of infiltrated areas where no islet could be detected (Figure 4). This suggested that the transgenic infiltrates were less aggressive, possibly regulated by transgenic NKT cells.



**Figure 4.** Charaterization of the infiltration of  $24\alpha\beta$ NOD and NOD pancreas. Pancreatic sections from transgenic and wildtype NOD mice were analyzed for infiltration, divided into four different groups. 1. Healthy islet, no visible infiltration; 2. Peri-insulitis, infiltrating cells but no invasive insullitis; 3. Invasive infiltration, cells inside the islet; 4. Infiltration with no visible islet.

In a model using the BDC2.5 transgenic cells, V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells inhibited part of the expansion and the differentiation of BDC2.5 cells into IFN- $\gamma$  producing cells in PaLN (Beaudoin et al., 2002). Protection from diabetes was not seen if pre-activated BDC2.5 transgenic cells were transferred. This observation suggests that the protective effect of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells was not carried out locally in the pancreas but during the activation and/or differentiation stage. Islet reactive naïve T cells were shown to be activated in PaLN before migrating to the islets (Höglund et al., 1999). Even if diabetogenic cells also could be found in gut-associated LNs in the early stages of disease (Jaakkola et al., 2003), PaLN seems to be important for the initiation of the autoimmune response, as removal of PaLN protected mice against insulitis and diabetes development (Gagnerault et al., 2002). This demonstrated the importance of PaLN in the priming of auto aggressive T cells and a possible site of regulation.

In accordance with this,  $\alpha$ -GalCer treatment of mice resulted in the accumulation of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells and myeloid DCs in PaLNs, suggesting that the immunoregulatory role of V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells is manifested by the recruitment of tolerogenic DCs to the PaLN, resulting in the inhibition of an ongoing autoimmune inflammation. Transfer of these myeloid DC into NOD mice completely prevented diabetes development (Naumov et al., 2001). Repeated injection of  $\alpha$ -GalCer into mice has recently been shown to result in splenic DCs acquiring properties of regulatory DCs (Kojo et al., 2005).

Most of the studies on NKT cell regulation of autoimmune diabetes have been focused on the regulation of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. A system involving CD8<sup>+</sup> diabetogenic T cells has recently shown that V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells provided help to CD8<sup>+</sup> diabetogenic T cells resulting in an exacerbated development of diabetes (Griseri et al., 2005). Hypothetically, other subsets of NKT cells may have the ability to regulate autoaggressive CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells.

Further studies on cells present in the pancreatic infiltrates and PaLNs of transgenic mice can hopefully reveal the mechanisms involved in transgenic non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell interactions with APCs and/or autoaggressive cells in this model. Understanding the differences and similarities in the regulation of autoimmune diabetes by NKT1 and NKT2 cells will extend the possibilities to use this knowledge to control the disease.

## Concluding remarks

The interest in NKT cells has increased enormously in the last decade. Indeed, it is an intriguing T cell population that is clearly different from conventional T cells in several ways. Regulation of the immune system has become a large and very interesting field in immunology research, and NKT cells most certainly play a part in immunoregulation. The capacity to rapidly secrete large amounts of immunoregulatory cytokines, such as IL-4 and IFN-y, has suggested their importance in early skewing of an immune response. But that is not all, NKT cells have been shown to be involved in an enormous range of immunological processes and disease models. In this thesis we suggest that this high diversity of NKT cell function is carried out by different functional subsets, which can be identified by TCR specificity and surface marker expression. We also show that the composition of these subsets is different depending on the genetic background, which may contribute to why different mouse strains in some situations are more prone to mount a Th1 or a Th2 response. In the diabetes model we show that, although NKT1 and NKT2 cells may differ in some functional abilities, such as cytokine production, other immunological roles can be shared by both subsets, such as regulation of autoimmunity. Taken together, this shows the importance of not neglecting the non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cell population. Even though a lot of progress has been made regarding NKT cell biology, there is still a lot more to be understood concerning their function and how, and by which means, they can influence an immune response. This is especially true for non-V $\alpha$ 14 NKT cells. Trying to find out which mechanisms that are shared by all NKT cells and which are not, will broaden our knowledge on NKT cell biology even further, and increase our possibility to control the immune system in a way that may prevent diseases and autoimmunity.

## Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Immunsystemet består av ett interaktivt nätverk av olika celler som tillsammans utgör vårt försvar mot bakterier och virus, men också mot celler som blir onormala som t.ex. cancerceller. Immunsystemet är involverat i nästan alla delar av kroppen, vilket gör det till ett mycket intressant och komplext system med många olika funktioner. Immunsystemet kan delas in i medfött och adaptivt immunförsvar. Det medfödda försvaret består av celler som kan känna igen typiska patogena strukturer. Det medfödda försvaret är det som är först att attackera en ny okänd patogen och fungerar som ett första försvar under tiden som det adaptiva försvaret byggs upp. Det adaptiva immunförsvarets viktigaste celler är T- och B-lymfocyter. B-lymfocyter är de celler som producerar antikroppar som binder till bakterier och virus vilket leder till att de kan oskadliggöras av andra celler. T-cellerna delas in i cytotoxiska T-celler och hjälpar T-celler. De cytotoxiska cellerna kan attackera och döda en cell som t.ex. blivit infekterad, medan hjälpar-cellerna fungerar som hjälp för andra celler i immunförsvaret. Utöver dessa T-celler finns det flera små populationer som har specifika uppgifter i immunsystemet. En sådan okonventionell T-cellspopulation är de naturliga mördar, eller natural killer (NK), T-celler som den här avhandlingen handlar om.

NKT-celler skiljer sig markant från vanliga T-celler genom att de är tidigt involverade i ett immunförsvar. De är snabba på att producera cytokiner, kemiska signalsubstanser, som kan styra hur ett immunsvar utvecklas. Dessutom känner de igen och aktiveras av lipider, istället för peptider som vanliga T-celler. Dessa lipider presenteras på en antigenpresenterande molekyl som heter CD1d. NKT-celler har visats vara inblandade i en mängd olika immunologiska situationer, som bekämpning av bakterier och parasiter, reglering av autoimmunitet och cancertumörer. En anledning till att de kan ha så varierande egenskaper kan förklaras med att NKTceller består av flera funktionella populationer.

I vårt arbete har vi identifierat ytmarkörer som gör det möjligt av känna igen olika funktionella NKT-celler, som vi kallar NKT1- och NKT2-celler. Vidare så har vi jämfört dessa populationer i två olika musstammar, och sett att fördelningen av NKT1- och NKT2-celler kan variera beroende på musstam. I det tredje arbetet använde vi oss av en musmodell, kallad NOD, som spontant utvecklar autoimmun diabetes. En population av NKT-celler har tidigare visats kunna reglera diabetesutvecklingen i denna musstam. Dessa NKT-celler tillhör den funktionella NKT2-populationen. Vi ville veta om även NKT-celler som tillhör NKT1populationen kan reglera diabetes i NOD-möss. Genom att transgent uttrycka en NKT1 T-cellreceptor, och därmed öka antalet NKT1-celler, utvecklade mössen inte diabetes. Genom att överföra NKT1-celler tillsammans med diabetesinducerande celler kunde vi visa att även NKT1-celler har förmågan att reglera autoaggressiva celler i autoimmun diabetes.

Genom att identifiera de mekanismer som är involverade i NKT-cellers reglering av autoimmunitet och hur olika funktionella populationer fungerar, kommer vi att öka möjligheten att i framtiden kunna styra och reglera vårt immunförvar på ett för oss fördelaktigt sätt, som att t.ex. kunna motverka en autoimmunsjukdom.

## Acknowledgements

First of all I would like to thank my supervisor, Susanna Cardell, for giving me the opportunity to do my PhD in your group. I have learnt a lot from you these years. You have taught me to keep an open mind and you have always, even if you spent the last 6 months in Gothenburg, taken your time to discuss my results and ideas. I wish you good luck and further success in the future.

I want to thank the former and present members of the SC-group. Markus, for introducing me to the lab, and I promise you, the time of "svajmastkonstnärerna" will come soon. Emma, for all our discussions and your brave effort trying to keep the NKT cell journal club going. Julia, for all your help and high spirits. I wish you all the best of luck and happiness.

All the present and former members at the Immunology section. Especially Gudrun, for keeping us sharp, and Eva M, for somehow knowing everything around the lab.

My collaborators in Portugal and Umeå. Dan Holmberg, for all your knowledge in autoimmune diabetes. Nadia and Suzy, for your kindness and collaborations.

Professor Tor Olofsson, for helping out with the cell sorting, whenever the FACSAria decided to go completely mad.

A special thanks to the people at the Barrier, BMC animal facility, especially Eva G and Camilla for taking care of the mice in a most professional way.

I also want to thank all the people I have met and got to know through the NIRnetwork. I hope you learned as much as I and had as good times as I on all our meetings and courses. I will remember it forever. Last but not least, I want to thank my family, to whom I owe a lot. My parents, Barbro and Kjell, for endless support on all levels and never giving up on tempting me with a wonderful week in the south of France. My sister and brothers, Anna, Johan and Patrik, for believing in my quest and always being there, even though you never really understood what I was doing.

During my eight years in Lund I have gone through a lot and learnt much about myself and who I am. Many people have played an important role outside of studies and science, and I want you all to know that I am very grateful for your friendship and support.



Financial support was provided by the Medical Faculty of Lund University, the Swedish Cancer Foundation, the Swedish Research Council, the King Gustaf V 80<sup>th</sup> Jubilee Fund, the Swedish Rheumatism Association, the Swedish Diabetes Society, the Novo Nordisk Foundation, the Royal Physiographic Society, the Greta and Johan Kock Foundations, the Alfred Österlund Foundation, the Crafoord Foundation, Stiftelsen Goljes Minne, the Magnus Bergwall Foundation and the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research.

## References

- Adachi, Y., Koseki, H., Zijlstra, M., and Taniguchi M. 1995. Positive selection of invariant V alpha 14<sup>+</sup> T cells by non-major histocompatibility complex-encoded class I-like molecules expressed on bone marrow-derived cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 92:1200-1204.
- Akashi, T., Nagafuchi, S., Anzai, K., Kondo, S., Kitamura, D., Wakana, S., Ono, J., Kikuchi, M., Niho, Y., and Watanabe, T. 1997. Direct evidence for the contribution of B cells to the progression of insulitis and the development of diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. *Int. Immunol.* 9:1159-1164.
- Akbari, O., Stock, P., Meyer, E., Kronenberg, M., Sidobre, S., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., Grusby, MJ., DeKruyff, RH., and Umetsu, DT. 2003. Essential role of NKT cells producing IL-4 and IL-13 in the development of allergen-induced airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Med.* 9:582-588.
- Albertson, DG., Fishpool, R., Sherrington, P., Nacheva, E., and Milstein, C. 1988. Sensitive and high resolution in situ hybridization to human chromosomes using biotin labelled probes: assignment of the human thymocyte CD1 antigen genes to chromosome 1. *EMBO J.* 7:2801-2805.
- Allison, JP., McIntyre, BW., and Bloch, D. 1982. Tumor-specific antigen of murine T-lymphoma defined with monoclonal antibody. J. Immunol. 129:2293-2300.
- Anderson, MS., Venanzi, ES., Klein, L., Chen, Z., Berzins, SP., Turley, SJ., von Boehmer, H., Bronson, R., Dierich, A., Benoist, C., and Mathis, D. 2002. Projection of an immunological self shadow within the thymus by the aire protein. *Science* 298:1395-1401.
- Anderson, G., Pongracz, J., Parnell, S., and Jenkinson, EJ. 2001. Notch ligand-bearing thymic epithelial cells initiate and sustain Notch signaling in thymocytes independently of T cell receptor signaling. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 31:3349-3354.
- Arase, H., Saito, T., Phillips, JH., and Lanier, LL. 2001. Cutting edge: the mouse NK cell-associated antigen recognized by DX5 monoclonal antibody is CD49b (α2 integrin, very late antigen-2). J. Immunol. 167:1141-1144.
- Arase, H., Arase, N., and Saito, T. 1996. Interferon gamma production by natural killer (NK) cells and NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells upon NKR-P1 cross-linking. J. Exp. Med. 183:2391-2396.
- Arase, H., Ono, S., Arase, N., Park, SY., Wakizaka, K., Watanabe, H., Ohno, H., and Saito, T. 1995. Developmental arrest of NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell antigen receptor (TCR)- $\alpha/\beta^+$  T cells and expansion of NK1.1<sup>+</sup> TCR- $\gamma/\delta^+$  T cell development in CD3 zeta-deficient mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 182:891-895.
- Arase, H., Arase, N., Nakagawa, K., Good, RA., and Onoe, K. 1993. NK1.1<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> CD8<sup>-</sup> thymocytes with specific lymphokine secretion. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 23:307-310.
- Arase, H., Arase, N., Ogasawara, K., Good, RA., and Onoe, K. 1992. An NK1.1<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup>8<sup>-</sup> single-positive thymocyte subpopulation that expresses a highly skewed T-cell antigen receptor Vβ family. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 89:6506-6510.

- Assarsson, E., Kambayashi, T., Sandberg, JK., Hong, S., Taniguchi, M., Van Kaer, L., Ljunggren, HG., and Chambers, BJ. 2000. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells rapidly acquire NK1.1 and NK cell-associated molecules upon stimulation in vitro and in vivo. J. Immunol. 165:3673-3679.
- Balk, SP., Burke, S., Polischuk, JE., Frantz, ME., Yang, L., Porcelli, S., Colgan, SP., and Blumberg, RS. 1994. Beta 2-microglobulin-independent MHC class Ib molecule expressed by human intestinal epithelium. *Science* 265:259-262.
- Balk, SP., Bleicher, PA., and Terhorst, C. 1991. Isolation and expression of cDNA encoding the murine homologues of CD1. J. Immunol. 146:768-774.
- Ballas, ZK., and Rasmussen, W. 1990. NK1.1<sup>+</sup> thymocytes. Adult murine CD4<sup>-</sup>, CD8<sup>-</sup> thymocytes contain an NK1.1<sup>+</sup>, CD3<sup>+</sup>, CD5<sup>hi</sup>, CD44<sup>hi</sup>, TCR-V beta 8<sup>+</sup> subset. J. Immunol. 145:1039-1045.
- Baron, JL., Gardiner, L., Nishimura, S., Shinkai, K., Locksley, R., and Ganem, D. 2002. Activation of a nonclassical NKT cell subset in a transgenic mouse model of hepatitis B virus infection. *Immunity* 16:583-594.
- Bauer, A., Huttinger, R., Staffler, G., Hansmann, C., Schmidt, W., Majdic, O., Knapp, W., and Stockinger, H. 1997. Analysis of the requirement for beta 2-microglobulin for expression and formation of human CD1 antigens. *Eur*, J. Immunol. 27:1366-1373.
- Baxter, AG., Kinder, SJ., Hammond, KJ., Scollay, R., and Godfrey, DI. 1997. Association between alphabetaTCR<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup>T-cell deficiency and IDDM in NOD/Lt mice. *Diabetes* 46:572-582.
- Beaudoin, L., Laloux, V., Novak, J., Lucas, B., and Lehuen, A. 2002. NKT cells inhibit the onset of diabetes by impairing the development of pathogenic T cells specific for pancreatic beta cells. *Immunity* 17:725-736.
- Beckman, EM., Melian, A., Behar, SM., Sieling, PA., Chatterjee, D., Furlong, ST., Matsumoto, R., Rosat, JP., Modlin, RL., and Porcelli, SA. 1996. CD1c restricts responses of mycobacteria-specific T cells. Evidence for antigen presentation by a second member of the human CD1 family. J. Immunol. 157:2795-2803.
- Beckman, EM., Porcelli, SA., Morita, CT., Behar, SM., Furlong, ST., and Brenner, MB. 1994. Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta<sup>+</sup> T cells. *Nature* 372:691-694.
- Behar, SM., Podrebarac, TA., Roy, CJ., Wang, CR., and Brenner, MB. 1999. Diverse TCRs recognize murine CD1. J. Immunol. 162:161-167.
- Benlagha, K., Wei, DG., Veiga, J., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2005. Characterization of the early stages of thymic NKT cell development. *J. Exp. Med.* 202:485-492.
- Bendelac, A., Rivera, MN., Park, SH., and Roark, JH. 1997. Mouse CD1-specific NK1 T cells: development, specificity, and function. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 15:535-562.
- Bendelac, A., Hunziker, RD., and Lantz O. 1996. Increased interleukin 4 and immunoglobulin E production in transgenic mice overexpressing NK1 T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 184:1285-1293.

- **Bendelac, A. 1995a.** Positive selection of mouse NK1<sup>+</sup> T cells by CD1-expressing cortical thymocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 182:2091-2096.
- Bendelac, A. 1995b. Mouse NK1+ T cells. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 7:367-374.
- Bendelac, A., Lantz, O., Quimby, ME., Yewdell, JW., Bennink, JR., and Brutkiewicz, RR. 1995c. CD1 recognition by mouse NK1+ T lymphocytes. *Science* 268:863-865.
- Bendelac, A., Killeen, N., Littman, DR., and Schwartz, RH. 1994. A subset of CD4<sup>+</sup> thymocytes selected by MHC class I molecules. *Science* 263:1774-1778.
- Benlagha, K., Kyin, T., Beavis, A., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2002. A thymic precursor to the NK T cell lineage. *Science* 296:553-555.
- Benlagha, K., Weiss, A., Beavis, A., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2000. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. J. Exp. Med. 191:1895-1903.
- Bezbradica, JS., Stanic, AK., Matsuki, N., Bour-Jordan, H., Bluestone, JA., Thomas, JW., Unutmaz, D., Van Kaer, L., and Joyce, S. 2005. Distinct roles of dendritic cells and B cells in Vα14Jα18 natural T cell activation in vivo. *J. Immunol.* 174:4696-4705.
- Bix, M., and Locksley, RM. 1995. Natural T cells. Cells that co-express NKRP-1 and TCR. J. Immunol. 155:1020-1022.
- **Bix, M., Coles, M., and Raulet, D. 1993.** Positive selection of Vβ8<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>-</sup>8<sup>-</sup> thymocytes by class I molecules expressed by hematopoietic cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 178:901-908.
- Bjorkman, PJ., Saper, MA., Samraoui, B., Bennett, WS., Strominger, JL., and Wiley, DC. 1987. Structure of the human class I histocompatibility antigen, HLA-A2. *Nature* 329:506-512.
- Bleicher, PA., Balk, SP., Hagen, SJ., Blumberg, RS., Flotte, TJ., and Terhorst, C. 1990. Expression of murine CD1 on gastrointestinal epithelium. *Science* 250:679-682.
- Bonneville M, Ishida I, Mombaerts P, Katsuki M, Verbeek S, Berns A, Tonegawa S. 1989. Blockage of alpha beta T-cell development by TCR gamma delta transgenes. *Nature*. 342:931-934.
- Bosma, MJ., and Carroll, AM. 1991. The SCID mouse mutant: definition, characterization, and potential uses. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 9:323-350.
- Brandle, D., Muller, C., Rulicke, T., Hengartner, H., Pircher, H. 1992. Engagement of the T-cell receptor during positive selection in the thymus down-regulates RAG-1 expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 89:9529-9533.
- Brenner, MB., McLean, J., Dialynas, DP., Strominger, JL., Smith, JA., Owen, FL., Seidman, JG., Ip, S., Rosen, F., and Krangel, MS. 1986. Identification of a putative second T-cell receptor. Nature 322:145-149.

- Brossay, L., Tangri, S., Bix, M., Cardell, S., Locksley, R., and Kronenberg, M. 1998. Mouse CD1autoreactive T cells have diverse patterns of reactivity to CD1<sup>+</sup> targets. *J. Immunol.* 160:3681-3688.
- Brossay, L., Jullien, D., Cardell, S., Sydora, BC., Burdin, N., Modlin, RL., and Kronenberg, M. 1997. Mouse CD1 is mainly expressed on hemopoietic-derived cells. *J. Immunol.* 159:1216-1224.
- Brown, JH., Jardetsky, TS., Gorga, JC., Stern, LJ., Urban, RG., Strominger, JL., and Wiley, DC. 1993. Three-dimensional structure of the human class II histocompatibility antigen HLA-DR1. *Nature* 364:33-39.
- Brutkiewicz, RR., Bennink, JR., Yewdell, JW., and Bendelac, A. 1995. TAP-independent, beta 2microglobulin-dependent surface expression of functional mouse CD1.1. J. Exp. Med. 182:1913-1919.
- Budd, RC., Miescher, GC., Howe, RC., Lees, RK., Bron, C., and MacDonald, HR. 1987. Developmentally regulated expression of T cell receptor beta chain variable domains in immature thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 166:577-582.
- Buschard, K., Blomqvist, M., Osterbye, T., and Fredman, P. 2005. Involvement of sulfatide in beta cells and type 1 and type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 48:1957-1962.
- Buschard, K., Hanspers, K., Fredman, P., and Reich, EP. 2001. Treatment with sulfatide or its precursor, galactosylceramide, prevents diabetes in NOD mice. *Autoimmunity* 34:9-17.
- Calabi, F., Jarvis, JM., Martin, L., and Milstein, C. 1989. Two classes of CD1 genes. Eur. J. Immunol. 19:285-292.
- Calabi, F., and Milstein, C.. 1986. A novel family of human major histocompatibility complex-related genes not mapping to chromosome 6. *Nature* 323:540-543.
- **Campbell, IL., Oxbrow, L., and Harrison, LC. 1991.** Reduction in insulitis following administration of IFN-γ and TNF-α in the NOD mouse. *J. Autoimmun.* 4:249-262.
- Cardell, S., Tangri, S., Chan, S., Kronenberg, M., Benoist, C., and Mathis, D. 1995. CD1-restricted CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 182:993-1004.
- Carnaud, C., Gombert, J., Donnars, O., Garchon, H., and Herbelin, A. 2001. Protection against diabetes and improved NK/NKT cell performance in NOD.NK1.1 mice congenic at the NK complex. J. Immunol. 166:2404-2411.
- Castano, AR., Tangri, S., Miller, JE., Holcombe, HR., Jackson, MR., Huse, WD., Kronenberg, M., and Peterson, PA. 1995. Peptide binding and presentation by mouse CD1. *Science* 269:223-226.
- Ceredig, R., Lynch, F., and Newman, P. 1987. Phenotypic properties, interleukin 2 production, and developmental origin of a "mature" subpopulation of Lyt-2<sup>-</sup> L3T4<sup>-</sup> mouse thymocytes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84:8578-8582.
- **Chen, H., and Paul, WE. 1998.** A population of CD62Llow Nk1.1<sup>-</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells that resembles NK1.1<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 28:3172-3182.

- **Chen, H., and Paul, WE. 1997.** Cultured NK1.1<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells produce large amounts of IL-4 and IFN-γ upon activation by anti-CD3 or CD1. *J. Immunol.* 159:2240-2249.
- Chen, YH., Chiu, NM., Mandal, M., Wang, N., and Wang, CR. 1997a. Impaired NK1<sup>+</sup> T cell development and early IL-4 production in CD1-deficient mice. *Immunity* 6:459-467.
- **Chen, H., Huang, H., and Paul, WE. 1997b.** NK1.1<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells lose NK1.1 expression upon in vitro activation. *J. Immunol.* 158:5112-5119.
- Chicz, RM., Urban, RG., Gorga, JC., Vignali, DAA., Lane, WS., and Strominger, JC. 1993. Specificity and promiscuity among naturally processed peptides bound to HLA-DR alleles. J. Exp. Med. 178:27-47.
- Chiu, YH., Jayawardena, J., Weiss, A., Lee, D., Park, SH., Dautry-Varsat, A., and Bendelac, A. 1999. Distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted T cells recognize self-antigens loaded in different cellular compartments. *J. Exp. Med.* 189:103-110.
- Chun, T., Page, MJ., Gapin, L., Matsuda, JL., Xu, H., Nguyen, H., Kang, HS., Stanic, AK., Joyce, S., Koltun, WA., Chorney, MJ., Kronenberg, M., and Wang, CR. 2003. CD1d-expressing dendritic cells but not thymic epithelial cells can mediate negative selection of NKT cells. J. Exp. Med. 197:907-918.
- Clevers, H., Alarcon, B., Wileman, T., and Terhorst, C. 1988. The T cell receptor/CD3 complex: a dynamic protein ensemble. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 6:629-662.
- **Coles, MC., and Raulet, DH. 2000.** NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells in the liver arise in the thymus and are selected by interactions with class I molecules on CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> cells. *J. Immunol.* 164:2412-2418.
- Coles, MC., McMahon, CW., Takizawa, H., and Raulet, DH. 2000. Memory CD8 T lymphocytes express inhibitory MHC-specific Ly49 receptors. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 30:236-244.
- Coles, MC., and Raulet, DH. 1994. Class I dependence of the development of CD4<sup>+</sup> CD8<sup>-</sup> NK1.1<sup>+</sup> thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 180:395-399.
- Corbella, P., Moskophidis, D., Spanopoulou, E., Mamalaki, C., Tolaini, M., Itano, A., Lans, D., Baltimore, D., Robey, E., and Kioussis, D. 1994. Functional commitment to helper T cell lineage precedes positive selection and is independent of T cell receptor MHC specificity. *Immunity* 1:269-276.
- Cresswell, P., Bangia, N., Dick, T., and Diedrich, G. 1999. The nature of the MHC class I peptide loading complex. *Immunol. Rev.* 172:21-28.
- Crowe, NY., Smyth, MJ., and Godfrey, DI. 2002. A critical role for natural killer T cells in immunosurveillance of methylcholanthrene-induced sarcomas. J. Exp. Med. 196:119-127.
- Cui, J., Shin, T., Kawano, T., Sato, H., Kondo, E., Toura, I., Kaneko, Y., Koseki, H., Kanno, M., and Taniguchi, M. 1997. Requirement for Vα14 NKT cells in IL-12-mediated rejection of tumors. *Science* 278:1623-1626.

- Davis, CB., Killeen, N., Crooks, ME., Raulet, D., and Littman, DR. 1993. Evidence for a stochastic mechanism in the differentiation of mature subsets of T lymphocytes. *Cell*. 73:237-247.
- De Libero, G., and Mori, L. 2005. Recognition of lipid antigens by T cells. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 5:485-496.
- **Dellabona, P., Padovan, E., Casorati, G., Brockhaus, M., and Lanzavecchia, A. 1994.** An invariant  $V\alpha 24$ -J $\alpha Q/V\beta 11$  T cell receptor is expressed in all individuals by clonally expanded CD4'8<sup>-</sup> T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 180:1171-1176.
- Derbinski, J., Gabler, J., Brors, B., Tierling, S., Jonnakuty, S., Hergenhahn, M., Peltonen, L., Walter, J., and Kyewski, B. 2005. Promiscuous gene expression in thymic epithelial cells is regulated at multiple levels. J. Exp. Med. 202:33-45.
- Derbinski, J., Schulte, A., Kyewski, B., and Klein, L. 2001. Promiscuous gene expression in medullary thymic epithelial cells mirrors the peripheral self. *Nat. Immunol.* 2:1032-1039.
- Dimasi, N., and Biassoni, R. 2005. Structural and functional aspects of the Ly49 natural killer cell receptors. *Immunol. Cell. Biol.* 83:1-8.
- Doherty, PC., and Zinkernagel, RM. 1975. H-2 compatibility is required for T-cell-mediated lysis of target cells infected with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. J. Exp. Med. 141: 502-507.
- Eberl, G., Fehling, HJ., von Boehmer, H., and MacDonald, HR. 1999a. Absolute requirement for the pre-T cell receptor alpha chain during NK1.1<sup>+</sup> TCRalphabeta cell development. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 29:1966-1971.
- Eberl, G., Lowin-Kropf, B., and MacDonald HR. 1999b. Cutting edge: NKT cell development is selectively impaired in Fyn- deficient mice. J. Immunol. 163:4091-4094.
- Eberl, G., Lees, R., Smiley, ST., Taniguchi, M., Grusby, MJ., and MacDonald, HR. 1999c. Tissuespecific segregation of CD1d-dependent and CD1d-independent NK T cells. J. Immunol. 162:6410-6419.
- Egawa, T., Eberl, G., Taniuchi, I., Benlagha, K., Geissmann, F., Hennighausen, L., Bendelac, A., and Littman, DR. 2005. Genetic evidence supporting selection of the Vα14i NKT cell lineage from double-positive thymocyte precursors. *Immunity* 22:705-716.
- Elewaut, D., Shaikh, RB., Hammond, KJ., De Winter, H., Leishman, AJ., Sidobre, S., Turovskaya, O., Prigozy, TI., Ma, L., Banks, TA., Lo, D., Ware, CF., Cheroutre, H., and Kronenberg, M. 2003a. NIK-dependent RelB activation defines a unique signaling pathway for the development of V alpha 14i NKT cells. J. Exp. Med. 197:1623-1633.
- Elewaut, D., Lawton, AP., Nagarajan, NA., Maverakis, E., Khurana, A., Honing, S., Benedict, CA., Sercarz, E., Bakke, O., Kronenberg, M., and Prigozy, TI. 2003b. The adaptor protein AP-3 is required for CD1d-mediated antigen presentation of glycosphingolipids and development of Vα14i NKT cells. J. Exp. Med. 198:1133-1146.

- Elewaut, D., Brossay, L., Santee, SM., Naidenko, OV., Burdin, N., De Winter, H., Matsuda, J., Ware, CF., Cheroutre, H., and Kronenberg, M. 2000. Membrane lymphotoxin is required for the development of different subpopulations of NK T cells. J. Immunol. 165:671-679.
- Emoto, M., Zerrahn, J., Miyamoto, M., Perarnau, B., and Kaufmann, SH. 2000. Phenotypic characterization of CD8<sup>+</sup> NKT cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 30:2300-2311.
- Esteban, LM., Tsoutsman, T., Jordan, MA., Roach, D., Poulton, LD., Brooks, A., Naidenko, OV., Sidobre, S., Godfrey, DI., and Baxter, AG. 2003. Genetic control of NKT cell numbers maps to major diabetes and lupus loci. J. Immunol. 171:2873-2878.
- Falcone, M., Facciotti, F., Ghidoli, N., Monti, P., Olivieri, S., Zaccagnino, L., Bonifacio, E., Casorati, G., Sanvito, F., and Sarvetnick, N. 2004. Up-regulation of CD1d expression restores the immunoregulatory function of NKT cells and prevents autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. *J. Immunol.* 172:5908-5916.
- Falcone, M., Yeung, B., Tucker, L., Rodriguez, E., and Sarvetnick, N. 1999. A defect in interleukin 12induced activation and interferon gamma secretion of peripheral natural killer T cells in nonobese diabetic mice suggests new pathogenic mechanisms for insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J. Exp. Med. 190:963-972.
- Fehling, HJ., Krotkova, A., Saint-Ruf, C., and von Boehmer, H. 1995. Crucial role of the pre-T-cell receptor alpha gene in development of alpha beta but not gamma delta T cells. *Nature*. 375:795-798.
- Felli, MP., Maroder, M., Mitsiadis, TA., Campese, AF., Bellavia, D., Vacca, A., Mann, RS., Frati, L., Lendahl, U., Gulino, A., and Screpanti, I. 1999. Expression pattern of Notch1, 2 and 3 and Jagged1 and 2 in lymphoid and stromal thymus components: distinct ligand-receptor interactions in intrathymic T cell development. *Int. Immunol.* 11:1017-1025.
- Fischer K, Scotet E, Niemeyer M, Koebernick H, Zerrahn J, Maillet S, Hurwitz R, Kursar M, Bonneville M, Kaufmann SH, Schaible UE. 2004. Mycobacterial phosphatidylinositol mannoside is a natural antigen for CD1d-restricted T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 101:10685-10690.
- Forestier, C., Park, SH., Wei, D., Benlagha, K., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2003. T cell development in mice expressing CD1d directed by a classical MHC class II promoter. *J. Immunol.* 2003 Oct 15;171(8):4096-104.
- Fowlkes, BJ., Kruisbeek, AM., Ton-That, H., Weston, MA., Coligan, JE., Schwartz, RH., and Pardoll, DM. 1987. A novel population of T-cell receptor alpha beta-bearing thymocytes which predominantly expresses a single V beta gene family. *Nature* 329:251-254.
- Fujii, S., Shimizu, K., Smith, C., Bonifaz, L., and Steinman, RM. 2003. Activation of natural killer T cells by α-galactosylceramide rapidly induces the full maturation of dendritic cells in vivo and thereby acts as an adjuvant for combined CD4 and CD8 T cell immunity to a coadministered protein. J. Exp. Med. 198:267-279.
- Furlan, R., Bergami, A., Cantarella, D., Brambilla, E., Taniguchi, M., Dellabona, P., Casorati, G., and Martino, G. 2003. Activation of invariant NKT cells by αGalCer administration protects mice from
MOG35-55-induced EAE: critical roles for administration route and IFN- $\gamma$ . *Eur. J. Immunol.* 33:1830-1838.

- Gadue, P., Morton, N., and Stein, PL. 1999. The Src family tyrosine kinase Fyn regulates natural killer T cell development. J. Exp. Med. 190:1189-1196.
- **Gagnerault, MC., Luan, JJ., Lotton, C., and Lepault, F. 2002.** Pancreatic lymph nodes are required for priming of β cell reactive T cells in NOD mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 196:369-377.
- Gapin, L., Matsuda, JL., Surh, CD., and Kronenberg, M. 2001. NKT cells derive from double-positive thymocytes that are positively selected by CD1d. *Nat. Immunol.* 2:971-978.
- Giorda, R., Weisberg, EP., Ip, TK., and Trucco, M. 1992. Genomic structure and strain-specific expression of the natural killer cell receptor NKR-P1. J. Immunol. 149:1957-1963.
- Godfrey, DI., Kinder, SJ., Silvera, P., and Baxter, AG. 1997. Flow cytometric study of T cell development in NOD mice reveals a deficiency in alphabetaTCR+CDR-CD8- thymocytes. J. Autoimmun. 10:279-285.
- Godfrey, DI., Kennedy, J., Suda, T., and Zlotnik, A. 1993. A developmental pathway involving four phenotypically and functionally distinct subsets of CD3<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> triple-negative adult mouse thymocytes defined by CD44 and CD25 expression. J. Immunol. 150:4244-4252.
- Goff, RD., Gao, Y., Mattner, J., Zhou, D., Yin, N., Cantu, C. 3rd, Teyton, L., Bendelac, A., and Savage, PB. 2004. Effects of lipid chain lengths in α-galactosylceramides on cytokine release by natural killer T cells. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 126:13602-13603.
- Gombert, JM., Herbelin, A., Tancrede-Bohin, E., Dy, M., Carnaud, C., and Bach, JF. 1996. Early quantitative and functional deficiency of NK1<sup>+</sup>-like thymocytes in the NOD mouse. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26:2989-2998.
- **Gonzalez, A., Andre-Schmutz, I., Carnaud, C., Mathis, D., and Benoist, C. 2001.** Damage control, rather than unresponsiveness, effected by protective DX5<sup>+</sup> T cells in autoimmune diabetes. *Nat. Immunol.* 2:1117-1125.
- Gooding, LR., and O'Connell, KA. 1983. Recognition by cytotoxic T lymphocytes of cells expressing fragments of the SV40 tumor antigen. *J. Immunol.* 131:2580-2586.
- Greeley, SA., Moore, DJ., Noorchashm, H., Noto, LE., Rostami, SY., Schlachterman, A., Song, HK., Koeberlein, B., Barker, CF., and Naji, A. 2001. Impaired activation of islet-reactive CD4 T cells in pancreatic lymph nodes of B cell-deficient nonobese diabetic mice. J. Immunol. 167:4351-4357.
- Griseri, T., Beaudoin, L., Novak, J., Mars, LT., Lepault, F., Liblau, R., and Lehuen, A. 2005. Invariant NKT cells exacerbate type 1 diabetes induced by CD8 T cells. *J. Immunol.* 175:2091-2101.
- **Grubor-Bauk, B., Simmons, A., Mayrhofer, G., and Speck, PG. 2003.** Impaired clearance of herpes simplex virus type 1 from mice lacking CD1d or NKT cells expressing the semivariant Vα14-Jα281 TCR. *J. Immunol.* 170:1430-1434.

- Guermonprez, P., Valladeau, J., Zitvogel, L., Théry, C., and Amigorena, S. 2002. Antigen presentation and T cell stimulation by dendritic cells. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 20:621-667.
- **Gumperz, JE., Miyake, S., Yamamura, T., and Brenner, MB. 2002.** Functionally distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells revealed by CD1d tetramer staining. *J. Exp. Med.* 195:625-636.
- Gumperz, JE., Roy, C., Makowska, A., Lum, D., Sugita, M., Podrebarac, T., Koezuka, Y., Porcelli, SA., Cardell, S., Brenner, MB., and Behar, SM. 2000. Murine CD1d-restricted T cell recognition of cellular lipids. *Immunity* 12:211-221.
- Hachem, P., Lisbonne, M., Michel, ML., Diem, S., Roongapinun, S., Lefort, J., Marchal, G., Herbelin, A., Askenase, PW., Dy, M., and Leite-de-Moraes, MC. 2005. α-Galactosylceramide-induced iNKT cells suppress experimental allergic asthma in sensitized mice: Role of IFN-γ. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 35:2793-2802.
- Hammond, KJL., and Kronenberg, M. 2003. Natural killer T cells: natural or unnatural regulators of autoimmunity? *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 15:683-689.
- Hammond, KJ., Pellicci, DG., Poulton, LD., Naidenko, OV., Scalzo, AA., Baxter, AG., and Godfrey, DI. 2001. CD1d-restricted NKT cells: an interstrain comparison. J. Immunol. 167:1164-73.
- Hammond, KJ., Pelikan, SB., Crowe, NY., Randle-Barrett, E., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., Smyth, MJ., van Driel, IR., Scollay, R., Baxter, AG., and Godfrey, DI. 1999. NKT cells are phenotypically and functionally diverse. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 29:3768-3781.
- Hammond, KJ., Poulton, LD., Palmisano, LJ., Silveira, PA., Godfrey, DI., and Baxter, AG. 1998. α/β-T cell receptor (TCR)<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> (NKT) thymocytes prevent insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in nonobese diabetic (NOD)/Lt mice by the influence of interleukin (IL)-4 and/or IL-10. *J. Exp. Med.* 187:1047-1056.
- Hansen, DS., Siomos, MA., Buckingham, L., Scalzo, AA., and Schofield, L. 2003. Regulation of murine cerebral malaria pathogenesis by CD1d-restricted NKT cells and the natural killer complex. *Immunity* 18:391-402.
- Harman, BC., Jenkinson, EJ., and Anderson, G. 2003. Entry into the thymic microenvironment triggers Notch activation in the earliest migrant T cell progenitors. J. Immunol. 170:1299-1303.
- Hayakawa, Y., Rovero, S., Forni, G., and Smyth, MJ. 2003. α-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) suppression of chemical- and oncogene-dependent carcinogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 100:9464-9469.
- Hayakawa, K., Lin, BT., and Hardy, RR. 1992. Murine thymic  $CD4^+$  T cell subsets: a subset (Thy0) that secretes diverse cytokines and overexpresses the V $\beta8$  T cell receptor gene family. J. Exp. Med. 176:269-274.
- Hedrick, SM., Nielsen, EA., Kavaler, J., Cohen, DI., and Davis, MM. 1984. Sequence relationships between putative T-cell receptor polypeptides and immunoglobulins. *Nature* 308:153-158.

- Held, W., Dorfman, JR., Wu, MF., and Raulet, DH. 1996. Major histocompatibility complex class Idependent skewing of the natural killer cell Ly49 receptor repertoire. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26:2286-2292.
- Higuchi, M., Zeng, D., Shizuru, J., Gworek, J., Dejbakhsh-Jones, S., Taniguchi, M., and Strober, S. 2002. Immune tolerance to combined organ and bone marrow transplants after fractionated lymphoid irradiation involves regulatory NK T cells and clonal deletion. *J. Immunol.* 169:5564-5570.
- Honey, K., Benlagha, K., Beers, C., Forbush, K., Teyton, L., Kleijmeer, MJ., Rudensky, AY., and Bendelac, A. 2002. Thymocyte expression of cathepsin L is essential for NKT cell development. *Nat. Immunol.* 3:1069-1074.
- Hong, S., Wilson, MT., Serizawa, I., Wu, L., Singh, N., Naidenko, OV., Miura, T., Haba, T., Scherer, DC., Wei, J., Kronenberg, M., Koezuka, Y., and Van Kaer, L. 2001. The natural killer T-cell ligand α-galactosylceramide prevents autoimmune diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. *Nat. Med.* 7:1052-1056.
- Hultgren, B., Huang, X., Dybdal, N., and Stewart, TA. 1996. Genetic absence of gamma-interferon delays but does not prevent diabetes in NOD mice. *Diabetes* 45:812-817.
- Höglund, P., Mintern, J., Waltzinger, C., Heath, W., Benoist, C., and Mathis D. 1999. Initiation of autoimmune diabetes by developmentally regulated presentation of islet cell antigens in the pancreatic lymph nodes. J. Exp. Med. 189:331-339.
- Ikehara, Y., Yasunami, Y., Kodama, S., Maki, T., Nakano, M., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., and Ikeda, S. 2000. CD4<sup>+</sup> Vα14 natural killer T cells are essential for acceptance of rat islet xenografts in mice. J. Clin. Invest. 105:1761-1767.
- Illes, Z., Kondo, T., Newcombe, J., Oka, N., Tabira, T., and Yamamura, T. 2000. Differential expression of NK T cell Va24JaQ invariant TCR chain in the lesions of multiple sclerosis and chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy. J. Immunol. 164:4375-4381.
- Imai, K., Kanno, M., Kimoto, H., Shigemoto, K., Yamamoto, S., and Taniguchi, M. 1986. Sequence and expression of transcripts of the T-cell antigen receptor α-chain gene in a functional, antigen-specific suppressor-T-cell hybridoma. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 83:8708-8712.
- Itano, A., and Robey, E. 2000. Highly efficient selection of CD4 and CD8 lineage thymocytes supports an instructive model of lineage comminment. *Immunity* 12:383-389.
- Itano, A., Salmon, P., Kioussis, D., Tolaini, M., Corbella, P., and Robey, E. 1996. The cytoplasmic domain of CD4 promotes the development of CD4 lineage T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 183:731-741.
- Jaakkola, I., Jalkanen, S., and Hanninen, A. 2003. Diabetogenic T cells are primed both in pancreatic and gut-associated lymph nodes in NOD mice. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 33:3255-3264.
- Jahng, A., Maricic, I., Aguilera, C., Cardell, S., Halder, RC., and Kumar, V. 2004. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J. Exp. Med.* 199:947-957.

- Jahng, AW., Maricic, I., Pedersen, B., Burdin, N., Naidenko, O., Kronenberg, M., Koezuka, Y., and Kumar, V. 2001. Activation of natural killer T cells potentiates or prevents experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Exp. Med. 194:1789-1799.
- Jansen, A., Homo-Delarche, F., Hooijkaas, H., Leenen, PJ., Dardenne, M., and Drexhage, HA. 1994. Immunohistochemical characterization of monocytes-macrophages and dendritic cells involved in the initiation of the insulitis and β-cell destruction in NOD mice. *Diabetes* 43:667-675.
- Johnson, TR., Hong, S., Van Kaer, L., Koezuka, Y., and Graham, BS. 2002. NK T cells contribute to expansion of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and amplification of antiviral immune responses to respiratory syncytial virus. *J. Virol.* 76:4294-4303.
- Johnston, B., Kim, CH., Soler, D., Emoto, M., and Butcher, EC. 2003. Differential chemokine responses and homing patterns of murine TCRαβ NKT cell subsets. *J. Immunol.* 171:2960-2969.
- Jun, HS., Yoon, CS., Zbytnuik, L., van Rooijen, N., and Yoon, JW. 1999. The role of macrophages in T cell-mediated autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. J. Exp. Med. 189:347-358.
- Kang, SJ., and Cresswell, P. 2004. Saposins facilitate CD1d-restricted presentation of an exogenous lipid antigen to T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 5:175-181.
- Kang, SJ., and Cresswell, P. 2002. Calnexin, calreticulin, and ERp57 cooperate in disulfide bond formation in human CD1d heavy chain. J. Biol. Chem. 277:44838-44844.
- Kappler, JW., Roehm, N., and Marrack, P. 1987. T cell tolerance by clonal elimination in the thymus. *Cell* 49:273-280.
- Karlhofer, FM., Hunziker, R., Reichlin, A., Margulies, DH., and Yokoyama, WM. 1994. Host MHC class I molecules modulate in vivo expression of a NK cell receptor. J. Immunol. 153:2407-2416.
- Kashiwase, K., Kikuchi, A., Ando, Y., Nicol, A., Porcelli, SA., Tokunaga, K., Omine, M., Satake, M., Juji, T., Nieda, M., and Koezuka, Y. 2003. The CD1d natural killer T-cell antigen presentation pathway is highly conserved between humans and rhesus macaques. *Immunogenetics* 54:776-781.
- Katz, J., Benoist, C., and Mathis, D. 1993. Major histocompatibility complex class I molecules are required for the development of insulitis in non-obese diabetic mice. Eur. J. Immunol. 23:3358-3360.
- Katz, JD., Wang, B., Haskins, K., Benoist, C., and Mathis, D. 1993. Following a diabetogenic T cell from genesis through pathogenesis. *Cell* 74:1089-1100.
- Kawamoto, H., Ohmura, K., Fujimoto, S., Lu, M., Ikawa, T., and Katsura, Y. 2003. Extensive proliferation of T cell lineage-restricted progenitors in the thymus: an essential process for clonal expression of diverse T cell receptor beta chains. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 33:606-615.
- Kawamura, T., Koka, R., Ma, A., and Kumar, V. 2003. Differential roles for IL-15R α-chain in NK cell development and Ly-49 induction. *J. Immunol.* 171:5085-5090.

- Kawano, T., Cui, J., Koezuka, Y., Toura, I., Kaneko, Y., Motoki, K., Ueno, H., Nakagawa, R., Sato, H., Kondo, E., Koseki, H., and Taniguchi, M. 1997. CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of Vα14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* 278:1626-1629.
- Kennedy, MK., Glaccum, M., Brown, SN., Butz, EA., Viney, JL., Embers, M., Matsuki, N., Charrier, K., Sedger, L., Willis, CR., Brasel, K., Morrissey, PJ., Stocking, K., Schuh, JC., Joyce, S., and Peschon, JJ. 2000. Reversible defects in natural killer and memory CD8 T cell lineages in interleukin 15-deficient mice. J. Exp. Med. 191:771-780.
- Kinjo, Y., Wu, D., Kim, G., Xing, GW., Poles, MA., Ho, DD., Tsuji, M., Kawahara, K., Wong, CH., and Kronenberg, M. 2005. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* 434:520-525.
- Kitamura, H., Iwakabe, K., Yahata, T., Nishimura, S., Ohta, A., Ohmi, Y., Sato, M., Takeda, K., Okumura, K., Van Kaer, L., Kawano, T., Taniguchi, M., and Nishimura, T. 1999. The natural killer T (NKT) cell ligand  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide demonstrates its immunopotentiating effect by inducing interleukin (IL)-12 production by dendritic cells and IL-12 receptor expression on NKT cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 189:1121-1128.
- Kojo, S., Seino, K., Harada, M., Watarai, H., Wakao, H., Uchida, T., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M.. 2005. Induction of Regulatory Properties in Dendritic Cells by Vα14 NKT Cells. J. Immunol. 175:3648-3655.
- Laloux, V., Beaudoin, L., Ronet, C., and Lehuen, A. 2002. Phenotypic and functional differences between NKT cells colonizing splanchnic and peripheral lymph nodes. J. Immunol. 168:3251-3258.
- Laloux, V., Beaudoin, L., Jeske, D., Carnaud, C., and Lehuen, A. 2001. NK T cell-induced protection against diabetes in V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 281 transgenic nonobese diabetic mice is associated with a Th2 shift circumscribed regionally to the islets and functionally to islet autoantigen. *J. Immunol.* 166:3749-3756.
- **Lan, F., Zeng, D., Higuchi, M., Huie, P., Higgins, JP., and Strober, S. 2001.** Predominance of NK1.1<sup>+</sup>TCRαβ<sup>+</sup> or DX5<sup>+</sup>TCRαβ<sup>+</sup> T cells in mice conditioned with fractionated lymphoid irradiation protects against graft-versus-host disease: "natural suppressor" cells. *J. Immunol.* 167:2087-2096.
- Lantz, O., Sharara, LI., Tilloy, F., Andersson, A., and DiSanto, JP. 1997. Lineage relationships and differentiation of natural killer (NK) T cells: intrathymic selection and interleukin (IL)-4 production in the absence of NKR-P1 and Ly49 molecules. *J. Exp. Med.* 185:1395-1401.
- **Lantz, O., and Bendelac, A. 1994.** An invariant T cell receptor α chain is used by a unique subset of major histocompatibility complex class I-specific CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>-</sup>8<sup>-</sup> T cells in mice and humans. *J. Exp. Med.* 180:1097-1106.
- Lee, PT., Benlagha, K., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2002. Distinct functional lineages of human Vα24 natural killer T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 195:637-641.
- Lehuen, A., Lantz, O., Beaudoin, L., Laloux, V., Carnaud, C., Bendelac, A., Bach, JF., and Monteiro, RC. 1998. Overexpression of natural killer T cells protects Valpha14-Jalpha281 transgenic nonobese diabetic mice against diabetes. J. Exp. Med. 188:1831-1839.

- Leiden, JM., and Strominger, JL. 1986. Generation of diversity of the beta chain of the human Tlymphocyte receptor for antigen. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 83:4456-4460.
- Lisbonne, M., Diem, S., de Castro Keller, A., Lefort, J., Araujo, LM., Hachem, P., Fourneau, JM., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., Taniguchi, M., Van Endert, P., Dy, M., Askenase, P., Russo, M., Vargaftig, BB., Herbelin, A., and Leite-de-Moraes, MC. 2003. Cutting edge: invariant Vα14 NKT cells are required for allergen-induced airway inflammation and hyperreactivity in an experimental asthma model. J. Immunol. 171:1637-1641.
- Lodolce, JP., Boone, DL., Chai, S., Swain, RE., Dassopoulos, T., Trettin, S., and Ma, A. 1998. IL-15 receptor maintains lymphoid homeostasis by supporting lymphocyte homing and proliferation. *Immunity* 9:669-676.
- **MacDonald, HR., Lees, RK., and Held, W. 1998.** Developmentally regulated extinction of Ly-49 receptor expression permits maturation and selection of NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 187:2109-2114.
- MacDonald, HR. 1995. NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell receptor-alpha/beta+ cells: new clues to their origin, specificity, and function. J. Exp. Med. 182:633-638.
- Makino, S., Kunimoto, K., Muraoka, Y., Mizushima, Y., Katagiri, K, Tochino. Y. 1980. Breeding of a non-obese, diabetic strain of mice. *Jikken Dobutsu* 29:1-13.
- **Makino, Y., Kanno, R., Ito, T., Higashino, K., and Taniguchi, M. 1995.** Predominant expression of invariant Vα14<sup>+</sup> TCR α chain in NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell populations. *Int. Immunol.* 7:1157-1161.
- Makowska, A., Kawano, T., Taniguchi, M., and Cardell, S. 2000. Differences in the ligand specificity between CD1d-restricted T cells with limited and diverse T-cell receptor repertoire. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 52:71-79.
- Mandal M, Chen XR, Alegre ML, Chiu NM, Chen YH, Castano AR, Wang CR. 1998. Tissue distribution, regulation and intracellular localization of murine CD1 molecules. *Mol. Immunol.* 35:5255-36.
- Mars, LT., Laloux, V., Goude, K., Desbois, S., Saoudi, A., Van Kaer, L., Lassmann, H., Herbelin, A., Lehuen, A., and Liblau, RS. 2002. Cutting edge: Vα14-Jα281 NKT cells naturally regulate experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in nonobese diabetic mice. J. Immunol. 168:6007-6011.
- Martin, LH., Calabi, F., Lefebvre, FA., Bilsland, CA., and Milstein, C. 1987. Structure and expression of the human thymocyte antigens CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 84:9189-9193.
- Matsuda, JL., and Gapin, L. 2005. Developmental program of mouse Vα14i NKT cells. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 17:122-130.
- Matsuda, JL., Gapin, L., Sidobre, S., Kieper, WC., Tan, JT., Ceredig, R., Surh, CD., and Kronenberg, M. 2002. Homeostasis of Vα14i NKT cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 3:966-974.

- Matsuda, JL., Naidenko, OV., Gapin, L., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., Wang, C., Koezuka, Y., and Kronenberg, M. 2000. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J. Exp. Med. 192:741-753.
- Matsuura, A., Kinebuchi, M., Chen, HZ., Katabami, S., Shimizu, T., Hashimoto, Y., Kikuchi, K., and Sato, N. 2000. NKT cells in the rat: organ-specific distribution of NK T cells expressing distinct V alpha 14 chains. J. Immunol. 164:3140-3148.
- Mattner, J., Debord, KL., Ismail, N., Goff, RD., Cantu, C. 3rd, Zhou, D., Saint-Mezard, P., Wang, V., Gao, Y., Yin, N., Hoebe, K., Schneewind, O., Walker, D., Beutler, B., Teyton, L., Savage, PB., and Bendelac, A. 2005. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* 434:525-529.
- McMichael, AJ., Pilch, JR., Galfre, G., Mason, DY., Fabre, JW., and Milstein, C. 1979. A human thymocyte antigen defined by a hybrid myeloma monoclonal antibody. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 9:205-210.
- Mendiratta, SK., Martin, WD., Hong, S., Boesteanu, A., Joyce, S., and Van Kaer, L. 1997. CD1d1 mutant mice are deficient in natural T cells that promptly produce IL-4. *Immunity* 1997 6:469-477.
- Mi, QS., Ly, D., Zucker, P., McGarry, M., and Delovitch, TL. 2004. Interleukin-4 but not interleukin-10 protects against spontaneous and recurrent type 1 diabetes by activated CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T-cells. *Diabetes* 53:1303-1310.
- Mieza, MA., Itoh, T., Cui, JQ., Makino, Y., Kawano, T., Tsuchida, K., Koike, T., Shirai, T., Yagita, H., Matsuzawa, A., Koseki, H., and Taniguchi, M. 1996. Selective reduction of  $V\alpha 14^+$  NK T cells associated with disease development in autoimmune-prone mice. *J. Immunol.* 156:4035-4040.
- Miller, JFAP. 1999. Discovering the origins of immunological competence. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 17:1-17.
- Miyamoto, K., Miyake, S., and Yamamura, T. 2001. A synthetic glycolipid prevents autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inducing TH2 bias of natural killer T cells. *Nature* 413:531-534.
- Mizuno, M., Masumura, M., Tomi, C., Chiba, A., Oki, S., Yamamura, T., and Miyake, S. 2004. Synthetic glycolipid OCH prevents insulitis and diabetes in NOD mice. J. Autoimmun. 23:293-300.
- Moodycliffe, AM., Nghiem, D., Clydesdale, G., and Ullrich, SE. 2000. Immune suppression and skin cancer development: regulation by NKT cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 1:521-525.
- Moore, MW., Carbone, FR., and Bevan, MJ. 1988. Introduction of soluble protein into class I pathway of antigen processing and presentation. *Cell* 54:777-785.
- Moretta, L., and Moretta, A. 2004. Killer immunoglobulin-like receptors. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 16:626-633.
- Moseley, WS., Watson, ML., Kingsmore, SF., and Seldin, MF. 1989. CD1 defines conserved linkage group border between human chromosomes 1 and mouse chromosomes 1 and 3. *Immunogenetics* 30:378-382.

- Motsinger, A., Azimzadeh, A., Stanic, AK., Johnson, RP., Van Kaer, L., Joyce, S., and Unutmaz, D. 2003. Identification and simian immunodeficiency virus infection of CD1d-restricted macaque natural killer T cells. J. Virol. 77:8153-8158.
- Naidenko, OV., Maher, JK., Ernst, WA., Sakai, T., Modlin, RL., and Kronenberg, M. 1999. Binding and antigen presentation of ceramide-containing glycolipids by soluble mouse and human CD1d molecules. J. Exp. Med. 190:1069-1080.
- Nakamura, T., Sonoda, KH., Faunce, DE., Gumperz, J., Yamamura, T., Miyake, S., and Stein-Streilein, J. 2003. CD4<sup>+</sup> NKT cells, but not conventional CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, are required to generate efferent CD8<sup>+</sup> T regulatory cells following antigen inoculation in an immune-privileged site. J. Immunol. 171:1266-1271.
- Naumov, YN., Bahjat, KS., Gausling, R., Abraham, R., Exley, MA., Koezuka, Y., Balk, SB., Strominger, JL., Clare-Salzer, M., and Wilson, SB. 2001. Activation of CD1d-restricted T cells protects NOD mice from developing diabetes by regulating dendritic cell subsets. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 98:13838-13843.
- Nichols, KE., Hom, J., Gong, SY., Ganguly, A., Ma, CS., Cannons, JL., Tangye, SG., Schwartzberg, PL., Koretzky, GA., and Stein, PL. 2005. Regulation of NKT cell development by SAP, the protein defective in XLP. *Nat. Med.* 11:340-345.
- Nieda, M., Nicol, A., Koezuka, Y., Kikuchi, A., Takahashi, T., Nakamura, H., Furukawa, H., Yabe, T., Ishikawa, Y., Tadokoro, K., and Juji, T. 1999. Activation of human Vα24NKT cells by αglycosylceramide in a CD1d-restricted and Vα24TCR-mediated manner. *Hum. Immunol.* 60:10-19.
- Norbury, CC., Chambers, BJ., Prescott, AR., Ljunggren, HG., and Watts, C. 1997. Constitutive macropinocytosis allows TAP-dependent major histocompatibility complex class I presentation of exogenous soluble antigen by bone marrow-derived dendritic cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 27:280-288.
- Novak, J., Beaudoin, L., Griseri, T., and Lehuen, A. 2005. Inhibition of T cell differentiation into effectors by NKT cells requires cell contacts. *J. Immunol.* 174:1954-1961.
- **Ohteki, T., Ho, S., Suzuki, H., Mak, TW., and Ohashi, PS. 1997.** Role for IL-15/IL-15 receptor beta-chain in natural killer 1.1<sup>+</sup> T cell receptor- $\alpha\beta^+$  cell development. *J. Immunol.* 159:5931-5935.
- Ortaldo, J.R., Winkler-Pickett, R., Mason, AT., and Mason, LH. 1998. The Ly-49 family: regulation of cytotoxicity and cytokine production in murine CD3<sup>+</sup> cells. *J. Immunol.* 160:1158-1165.
- **Ostrand-Rosenberg, S., Clements, VK., Terabe, M., Park, JM., Berzofsky, JA., and Dissanayake, SK. 2002.** Resistance to metastatic disease in STAT6-deficient mice requires hemopoietic and nonhemopoietic cells and is IFN-γ dependent. *J. Immunol.* 169:5796-5804.
- Padovan, E., Casorati, G., Dellabona, P., Meyer, S., Brockhaus, M., and Lanzavecchia, A. 1993. Expression of two T cell receptor alpha chains: dual receptor T cells. *Science* 262:422-424.

- Pal, E., Tabira, T., Kawano, T., Taniguchi, M., Miyake, S., and Yamamura, T. 2001. Costimulationdependent modulation of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by ligand stimulation of V $\alpha$ 14 NK T cells. J. Immunol. 166:662-668.
- Park, SH., Weiss, A., Benlagha, K., Kyin, T., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2001. The mouse CD1drestricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. J. Exp. Med. 193:893-904.
- Park, SH., Roark, JH., and Bendelac, A. 1998. Tissue-specific recognition of mouse CD1 molecules. J. Immunol. 160:3128-3134.
- Pasquier, B., Yin, L., Fondaneche, MC., Relouzat, F., Bloch-Queyrat, C., Lambert, N., Fischer, A., de Saint-Basile, G., and Latour, S. 2005. Defective NKT cell development in mice and humans lacking the adapter SAP, the X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome gene product. J. Exp. Med. 201:695-701.
- Pellicci, DG., Hammond, KJ., Coquet, J., Kyparissoudis, K., Brooks, AG., Kedzierska, K., Keating, R., Turner, S., Berzins, S., Smyth, MJ., and Godfrey, DI. 2005. DX5/CD49b-Positive T Cells Are Not Synonymous with CD1d-Dependent NKT Cells. J. Immunol. 175:4416-4425.
- Pellicci, DG., Uldrich, AP., Kyparissoudis, K., Crowe, NY., Brooks, AG., Hammond, KJ., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., Smyth, MJ., and Godfrey, DI. 2003. Intrathymic NKT cell development is blocked by the presence of alpha-galactosylceramide. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 33:1816-1823.
- Pellicci, DG., Hammond, KJ., Uldrich, AP., Baxter, AG., Smyth, MJ., and Godfrey, DI. 2002. A natural killer T (NKT) cell developmental pathway iInvolving a thymus-dependent NK1.1°CD4<sup>+</sup> CD1ddependent precursor stage. J. Exp. Med. 195:835-844.
- Pennline, KJ., Roque-Gaffney, E., and Monahan, M. 1994. Recombinant human IL-10 prevents the onset of diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. *Clin. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 71:169-175.
- Plow, EF., Haas, TA., Zhang, L., Loftus, J., and Smith, JW. 2000. Ligand binding to integrins. J. Biol. Chem. 275:21785-21788.
- **Porcelli, S., Yockey, CE., Brenner, MB., and Balk, SP. 1993.** Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4'8<sup>-</sup>  $\alpha/\beta$  T cells demonstrates preferential use of several Vβ genes and an invariant TCR  $\alpha$  chain. *J. Exp. Med.* 178:1-16.
- Poulton, LD., Smyth, MJ., Hawke, CG., Silveira, P., Shepherd, D., Naidenko, OV., Godfrey, DI., and Baxter, AG. 2001. Cytometric and functional analyses of NK and NKT cell deficiencies in NOD mice. *Int. Immunol.* 13:887-896.
- Pui, JC., Allman, D., Xu, L., DeRocco, S., Karnell, FG., Bakkour, S., Lee, JY., Kadesch, T., Hardy, RR., Aster, JC., and Pear, WS. 1999. Notch1 expression in early lymphopoiesis influences B versus T lineage determination. *Immunity* 11:299-308.
- Radtke, F., Wilson, A., Stark, G., Bauer, M., van Meerwijk, J., MacDonald, HR., and Aguet, M. 1999. Deficient T cell fate specification in mice with an induced inactivation of Notch1. *Immunity* 10:547-558.

- Rapoport, MJ., Jaramillo, A., Zipris, D., Lazarus, AH., Serreze, DV., Leiter, EH., Cyopick, P., Danska, JS., and Delovitch, TL. 1993. Interleukin 4 reverses T cell proliferative unresponsiveness and prevents the onset of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. J. Exp. Med. 178:87-99.
- Rauch, J., Gumperz, J., Robinson, C., Skold, M., Roy, C., Young, DC., Lafleur, M., Moody, DB., Brenner, MB., Costello, CE., and Behar, SM. 2003. Structural features of the acyl chain determine self-phospholipid antigen recognition by a CD1d-restricted invariant NKT (iNKT) cell. J. Biol. Chem. 278:47508-47515.
- Roark, JH., Park, SH., Jayawardena, J., Kavita, U., Shannon, M., and Bendelac, A. 1998. CD1.1 expression by mouse antigen-presenting cells and marginal zone B cells. *J. Immunol.* 160:3121-3127.
- Roberts, TJ., Lin, Y., Spence, PM., Van Kaer, L., and Brutkiewicz, RR. 2004. CD1d1-dependent control of the magnitude of an acute antiviral immune response. *J. Immunol.* 172:3454-3461.
- Rolf, J., Motta, V., Duarte, N., Lundholm, M., Berntman, E., Bergman, ML., Sorokin, L., Cardell, SL., and Holmberg, D. 2005. The enlarged population of marginal zone/CD1d<sup>high</sup> B lymphocytes in nonobese diabetic mice maps to diabetes susceptibility region Idd11. J. Immunol. 174:4821-4827.
- Rosat, JP., Grant, EP., Beckman, EM., Dascher, CC., Sieling, PA., Frederique, D., Modlin, RL., Porcelli, SA., Furlong, ST., and Brenner, MB. 1999. CD1-restricted microbial lipid antigen-specific recognition found in the CD8<sup>+</sup> αβ T cell pool. J. Immunol. 162:366-371.
- Rudensky, AY., Perston-Hurlburt, P., Hong, S-C., Barlow, A., and Janeway, CA. 1991. Sequence analysis of peptides bound to MHC class II molecules. *Nature* 353:622-627.
- Ryan, JC., Turck, J., Niemi, EC., Yokoyama, WM., and Seaman, WE. 1992. Molecular cloning of the NK1.1 antigen, a member of the NKR-P1 family of natural killer cell activation molecules. *J. Immunol.* 149:1631-1635.
- Rötzschke, O., Falk, K., Deres, K., Schild, H., Norda, M., Metzger, J., Jung, G., and Rammensee, H-G. 1990. Isolation and analysis of naturally processed viral peptides as recognized by cytotoxic T cells. *Nature* 348:252-254.
- Samelson, LE., Harford, JB., and Klausner, RD. 1985. Identification of the components of the murine T cell antigen receptor complex. *Cell* 43:223-231.
- Scalzo, AA., Lyons, PA., Fitzgerald, NA., Forbes, CA., and Shellam, GR. 1995. The BALB.B6-Cmv1r mouse: a strain congenic for Cmv1 and the NK gene complex. *Immunogenetics* 41:148-151.
- Schmieg, J., Yang, G., Franck, RW., Van Rooijen, N., and Tsuji, M. 2005. Glycolipid presentation to natural killer T cells differs in an organ-dependent fashion. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 102:1127-1132.
- Schumann, J., Voyle, RB., Wei, BY., and MacDonald, HR. 2003. Cutting edge: influence of the TCR V beta domain on the avidity of CD1d:alpha-galactosylceramide binding by invariant V alpha 14 NKT cells. J. Immunol. 170:5815-5819.

- Seino, KI., Fukao, K., Muramoto, K., Yanagisawa, K., Takada, Y., Kakuta, S., Iwakura, Y., Van Kaer, L., Takeda, K., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., Bashuda, H., Yagita, H., and Okumura, K. 2001. Requirement for natural killer T (NKT) cells in the induction of allograft tolerance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98:2577-2581.
- Serreze, DV., Fleming, SA., Chapman, HD., Richard, SD., Leiter, EH., and Tisch, RM. 1998. B lymphocytes are critical antigen-presenting cells for the initiation of T cell-mediated autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. J. Immunol. 161:3912-3918.
- Serreze, DV., Chapman, HD., Varnum, DS., Gerling, I., Leiter, EH., and Shultz, LD. 1997. Initiation of autoimmune diabetes in NOD/Lt mice is MHC class I-dependent. J. Immunol. 158:3978-3986.
- Shamshiev, A., Gober, HJ., Donda, A., Mazorra, Z., Mori, L., and De Libero, G. 2002. Presentation of the same glycolipid by different CD1 molecules. J. Exp. Med. 195:1013-1021.
- Shamshiev, A., Donda, A., Prigozy, TI., Mori, L., Chigorno, V., Benedict, CA., Kappos, L., Sonnino, S., Kronenberg, M., and De Libero, G. 2000. The αβ T cell response to self-glycolipids shows a novel mechanism of CD1b loading and a requirement for complex oligosaccharides. *Immunity* 13:255-264.
- Sharif, S., Arreaza, GA., Zucker, P., Mi, QS., Sondhi, J., Naidenko, OV., Kronenberg, M., Koezuka, Y., Delovitch, TL., Gombert, JM., Leite-De-Moraes, M., Gouarin, C., Zhu, R., Hameg, A., Nakayama, T., Taniguchi, M., Lepault, F., Lehuen, A., Bach, JF., and Herbelin, A. 2001. Activation of natural killer T cells by α-galactosylceramide treatment prevents the onset and recurrence of autoimmune Type 1 diabetes. *Nat. Med.* 7:1057-1062.
- Shehadeh, NN., LaRosa, F., and Lafferty, KJ. 1993. Altered cytokine activity in adjuvant inhibition of autoimmune diabetes. J. Autoimmun. 6:291-300
- Shi, FD., Flodstrom, M., Balasa, B., Kim, SH., Van Gunst, K., Strominger, JL., Wilson, SB., and Sarvetnick, N. 2001. Germ line deletion of the CD1 locus exacerbates diabetes in the NOD mouse. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98:6777-6782.
- Shimamura, M., Ohteki, T., Beutner, U., and MacDonald, HR. 1997. Lack of directed V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 281 rearrangements in NK1<sup>+</sup> T cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 27:1576-1579.
- Shizuru, JA., and Fathman, CG. 1993. Anti-CD4 antibodies in diabetes. Immunol. Ser. 59:237-252.
- Sidobre, S., and Kronenberg, M. 2002. CD1 tetramers: a powerful tool for the analysis of glycolipidreactive T cells. J. Immunol. Methods. 268:107-121.
- Singh, AK., Yang, JQ., Parekh, VV., Wei, J., Wang, CR., Joyce, S., Singh, RR., and Van Kaer, L. 2005. The natural killer T cell ligand α-galactosylceramide prevents or promotes pristane-induced lupus in mice. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 35:1143-1154.
- Singh, AK., Wilson, MT., Hong, S., Olivares-Villagomez, D., Du, C., Stanic, AK., Joyce, S., Sriram, S., Koezuka, Y., and Van Kaer, L. 2001. Natural killer T cell activation protects mice against experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Exp. Med. 194:1801-1811.

- Sivakumar, V., Hammond, KJ., Howells, N., Pfeffer, K., and Weih, F. 2003. Differential requirement for Rel/nuclear factor κB family members in natural killer T cell development. *J. Exp. Med.* 197:1613-1621.
- Sköld, M., Stenström, M., Sidobre, S., Höglund, P., Kronenberg, M., and Cardell, S. 2003. MHCdependent and -independent modulation of endogenous Ly49 receptors on NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T lymphocytes directed by T-cell receptor type. *Immunology* 110:313-321.
- Sköld, M., and Behar, SM. 2003. Role of CD1d-restricted NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Infect. Immun.* 71:5447-5455.
- Sköld, M., and Cardell, S. 2000. Differential regulation of Ly49 expression on CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> (double negative) NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 30:2488-2496.
- Sköld, M., Faizunnessa, NN., Wang, CR., and Cardell, S. 2000. CD1d-specific NK1.1+ T cells with a transgenic variant TCR. J. Immunol. 165:168-174.
- Sköld, M., Rytter, A., Ivars, F., and Cardell, S. 1999. Characterization of subpopulations of T-cell receptor intermediate (TCR<sup>int</sup>) T cells. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 49:611-619.
- Slifka, MK., Pagarigan, RR., and Whitton, JL. 2000. NK markers are expressed on a high percentage of virus-specific CD8+ and CD4+ T cells. J. Immunol. 164:2009-15.
- Smyth, MJ., Crowe, NY., Pellicci, DG., Kyparissoudis, K., Kelly, JM., Takeda, K., Yagita, H., and Godfrey, DI. 2002. Sequential production of interferon- $\gamma$  by NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells and natural killer cells is essential for the antimetastatic effect of  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide. *Blood* 99:1259-1266.
- Smyth, MJ., Thia, KY., Street, SE., Cretney, E., Trapani, JA., Taniguchi, M., Kawano, T., Pelikan, SB., Crowe, NY., and Godfrey, DI. 2000. Differential tumor surveillance by natural killer (NK) and NKT cells. J. Exp. Med. 191:661-668.
- Sonoda, KH., Faunce, DE., Taniguchi, M., Exley, M., Balk, S., and Stein-Streilein, J. 2001. NK T cellderived IL-10 is essential for the differentiation of antigen-specific T regulatory cells in systemic tolerance. J. Immunol. 166:42-50.
- Sonoda, KH., Exley, M., Snapper, S., Balk, SP., and Stein-Streilein, J. 1999. CD1-reactive natural killer T cells are required for development of systemic tolerance through an immune-privileged site. J. Exp. Med. 190:1215-1226.
- Spada, FM., Koezuka, Y., and Porcelli, SA. 1998. CD1d-restricted recognition of synthetic glycolipid antigens by human natural killer T cells. J. Exp. Med. 188:1529-1534.
- Sreenan, S., Pick, AJ., Levisetti, M., Baldwin, AC., Pugh, W., and Polonsky, KS. 1999. Increased betacell proliferation and reduced mass before diabetes onset in the nonobese diabetic mouse. *Diabetes* 48:989-996.

- Sriram, V., Du, W., Gervay-Hague, J., and Brutkiewicz, RR. 2005. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilis are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. Eur. J. Immunol. 35:1692-1701.
- Steinman, RM., Hawiger, D., and Nussenzweig, MC. 2003. Tolerogenic dendritic cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 21:685-711.
- Sugita, M., Porcelli, SA., and Brenner, MB. 1997. Assembly and retention of CD1b heavy chains in the endoplasmic reticulum. J. Immunol. 159:2358-2365.
- Sumida, T., Sakamoto, A., Murata, H., Makino, Y., Takahashi, H., Yoshida, S., Nishioka, K., Iwamoto, I., and Taniguchi, M. 1995. Selective reduction of T cells bearing invariant Vα24JαQ antigen receptor in patients with systemic sclerosis. J. Exp. Med. 182:1163-1168.
- Suzuki, H., Duncan, GS., Takimoto, H., and Mak, TW. 1997. Abnormal development of intestinal intraepithelial lymphocytes and peripheral natural killer cells in mice lacking the IL-2 receptor beta chain. J. Exp. Med. 185:499-505.
- Sykes, M. 1990. Unusual T cell populations in adult murine bone marrow. Prevalence of CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> and alpha beta TCR<sup>+</sup>NK1.1<sup>+</sup> cells. *J. Immunol.* 145:3209-3215.
- Terabe, M., Matsui, S., Noben-Trauth, N., Chen, H., Watson, C., Donaldson, DD., Carbone, DP., Paul, WE., and Berzofsky, JA. 2000. NKT cell-mediated repression of tumor immunosurveillance by IL-13 and the IL-4R-STAT6 pathway. *Nat. Immunol.* 1:515-520.
- Thomas, SY., Hou, R., Boyson, JE., Means, TK., Hess, C., Olson, DP., Strominger, JL., Brenner, MB., Gumperz, JE., Wilson, SB., and Luster, AD. 2003. CD1d-restricted NKT cells express a chemokine receptor profile indicative of Th1-type inflammatory homing cells. J. Immunol. 171:2571-2580.
- Todd, JA., Bell, JI., and McDevitt, HO. 1987. HLA-DQ beta gene contributes to susceptibility and resistance to insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Nature* 329:599-604.
- **Townsend, MJ., Weinmann, AS., Matsuda, JL., Salomon, R., Farnham, PJ., Biron, CA., Gapin, L., and Glimcher LH. 2004.** T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Vα14i NKT cells. *Immunity* 20:477-494.
- Townsend, AR., Gotch, FM., and Davey, J. 1985. Cytotoxic T cells recognize fragments of the influenza nucleoprotein. *Cell* 42:457-467.
- Trembleau, S., Penna, G., Bosi, E., Mortara, A., Gately, MK., and Adorini, L. 1995. Interleukin 12 administration induces T helper type 1 cells and accelerates autoimmune diabetes in NOD mice. J. Exp. Med. 181:817-821.
- Turka, LA., Schatz, DG., Oettinger, MA., Chun, JJ., Gorka, C., Lee, K., McCormack, WT., and Thompson, CB. 1991. Thymocyte expression of RAG-1 and RAG-2: termination by T cell receptor cross-linking. *Science* 253:778-781.

- Uematsu, Y., Ryser, S., Dembic, Z., Borgulya, P., Krimpenfort, P., Berns, A., von Boehmer, H., and Steinmetz, M. 1988. In transgenic mice the introduced functional T cell receptor beta gene prevents expression of endogenous beta genes. *Cell*. 52:831-841.
- van der Vliet, HJ., von Blomberg, BM., Nishi, N., Reijm, M., Voskuyl, AE., van Bodegraven, AA., Polman, CH., Rustemeyer, T., Lips, P., van den Eertwegh, AJ., Giaccone, G., Scheper, RJ., and Pinedo, HM. 2001. Circulating Vα24<sup>+</sup> Vβ11<sup>+</sup> NKT cell numbers are decreased in a wide variety of diseases that are characterized by autoreactive tissue damage. *Clin. Immunol.* 100:144-148.
- van Dommelen, SL., and Degli-Esposti, MA. 2004. NKT cells and viral immunity. Immunol. Cell. Biol. 82:332-341.
- van Kaer, L., and Joyce, S. 2005. Innate immunity: NKT cells in the spotlight. Curr. Biol. 15:R429-431.
- von Boehmer, H. 2005. Mechanisms of suppression by suppressor T cells. Nat. Immunol. 6:338-344.
- Voyle, RB., Beermann, F., Lees, RK., Schumann, J., Zimmer, J., Held, W., and MacDonald, HR. 2003. Ligand-dependent inhibition of CD1d-restricted NKT cell development in mice transgenic for the activating receptor Ly49D. J. Exp. Med. 197:919-925.
- Wagner, MJ., Hussain, S., Mehan, M., Verdi, JM., and Delovitch, TL. 2005. A defect in lineage fate decision during fetal thymic invariant NKT cell development may regulate susceptibility to type 1 diabetes. J. Immunol. 174:6764-6771.
- Walker, LS., and Abbas, AK. 2002. The enemy within: keeping self-reactive T cells at bay in the periphery. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2:11-19.
- Wang, B., Geng, YB., and Wang, CR. 2001. CD1-restricted NK T cells protect nonobese diabetic mice from developing diabetes. J. Exp. Med. 194:313-320.
- Wang, B., Gonzalez, A., Hoglund, P., Katz, JD., Benoist, C., and Mathis, D. 1998. Interleukin-4 deficiency does not exacerbate disease in NOD mice. *Diabetes* 1207-1211.
- Wei, DG., Lee, H., Park, SH., Beaudoin, L., Teyton, L., Lehuen, A., and Bendelac, A. 2005. Expansion and long-range differentiation of the NKT cell lineage in mice expressing CD1d exclusively on cortical thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 202:239-248.
- Wick, MJ., and Ljunggren, HG. 1999. Processing of bacterial antigens for peptide presentation on MHC class I molecules. *Immunol. Rev.* 172:153-162.
- Wilkinson, RW., Anderson, G., Owen, JJ., and Jenkinson, EJ. 1995. Positive selection of thymocytes involves sustained interactions with the thymic microenvironment. J. Immunol. 155:5234-5240.
- Wilson, SB., Kent, SC., Patton, KT., Orban, T., Jackson, RA., Exley, M., Porcelli, S., Schatz, DA., Atkinson, MA., Balk, SP., Strominger, JL., and Hafler, DA. 1998. Extreme Th1 bias of invariant Vα24JαQ T cells in type 1 diabetes. *Nature* 391:177-181.

- Wilson, A., Held, W., and MacDonald, HR. 1994. Two waves of recombinase gene expression in developing thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 179:1355-1360.
- Wu, D., Xing, GW., Poles, MA., Horowitz, A., Kinjo, Y., Sullivan, B., Bodmer-Narkevitch, V., Plettenburg, O., Kronenberg, M., Tsuji, M., Ho, DD., and Wong, CH. 2005. Bacterial glycolipids and analogs as antigens for CD1d-restricted NKT cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 102:1351-1356.
- Wu, DY., Segal, NH., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., and Chapman, PB. 2003. Cross-presentation of disialoganglioside GD3 to natural killer T cells. J. Exp. Med. 198:173-181.
- Yagi, J., Dianzani, U., Kato, H., Okamoto, T., Katsurada, T., Buonfiglio, D., Miyoshi-Akiyama, T., and Uchiyama, T. 1999. Identification of a new type of invariant Vα14<sup>+</sup> T cells and responsiveness to a superantigen, Yersinia pseudotuberculosis-derived mitogen. J. Immunol. 163:3083-3091.
- Yanagi, Y., Yoshikai, Y., Leggett, K., Clark, SP., Aleksander, I., and Mak, TW. 1994. A human T cellspecific cDNA clone encodes a protein having extensive homology to immunoglobulin chains. *Nature* 308:145-149.
- Yanagihara, Y., Shiozawa, K., Takai, M., Kyogoku, M., and Shiozawa, S. 1999. Natural killer (NK) T cells are significantly decreased in the peripheral blood of patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA). *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 118:131-136.
- Yang, JQ., Chun, T., Liu, H., Hong, S., Bui, H., Van Kaer, L., Wang, CR., and Singh, RR. 2004. CD1d deficiency exacerbates inflammatory dermatitis in MRL-lpr/lpr mice. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 34:1723-1732.
- Yang, JQ., Singh, AK., Wilson, MT., Satoh, M., Stanic, AK., Park, JJ., Hong, S., Gadola, SD., Mizutani, A., Kakumanu, SR., Reeves, WH., Cerundolo, V., Joyce, S., Van Kaer, L., and Singh, RR. 2003. Immunoregulatory role of CD1d in the hydrocarbon oil-induced model of lupus nephritis. J. Immunol. 171:2142-2153.
- Yankelevich, B., Knobloch, C., Nowicki, M., and Dennert, G. 1989. A novel cell type responsible for marrow graft rejection in mice. T cells with NK phenotype cause acute rejection of marrow grafts. J. Immunol. 142:3423-3430.
- Yokoyama, WM., Ryan, JC., Hunter, JJ., Smith, HR., Stark, M., and Seaman, WE. 1991. cDNA cloning of mouse NKR-P1 and genetic linkage with LY-49. Identification of a natural killer cell gene complex on mouse chromosome 6. J. Immunol. 147:3229-3236.
- Yoshimoto, T., Bendelac, A., Hu-Li, J., and Paul, WE. 1995. Defective IgE production by SJL mice is linked to the absence of CD4<sup>+</sup>, NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells that promptly produce interleukin 4. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 92:11931-11934.
- **Yoshimoto, T., and Paul, WE. 1994.** CD4<sup>pos</sup>, NK1.1<sup>pos</sup> T cells promptly produce interleukin 4 in response to in vivo challenge with anti-CD3. *J. Exp. Med.* 179:1285-1295.
- Xu, H., Chun, T., Colmone, A., Nguyen, H., and Wang, CR. 2003. Expression of CD1d under the control of a MHC class Ia promoter skews the development of NKT cells, but not CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. J. Immunol. 171:4105-4112.

- Zeng, D., Liu, Y., Sidobre, S., Kronenberg, M., and Strober, S. 2003. Activation of natural killer T cells in NZB/W mice induces Th1-type immune responses exacerbating lupus. *J. Clin. Invest.* 112:1211-1222.
- Zeng, D., Gazit, G., Dejbakhsh-Jones, S., Balk, SP., Snapper, S., Taniguchi, M., and Strober S. 1999a. Heterogeneity of NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells in the bone marrow: divergence from the thymus. J. Immunol. 163:5338-5345.
- Zeng, D., Lewis, D., Dejbakhsh-Jones, S., Lan, F., Garcia-Ojeda, M., Sibley, R., and Strober, S. 1999b. Bone marrow NK1.1<sup>-</sup> and NK1.1<sup>+</sup> T cells reciprocally regulate acute graft versus host disease. *J. Exp. Med.* 189:1073-1081.
- Zeng, Z., Castano, AR., Segelke, BW., Stura, EA., Peterson, PA., and Wilson, IA. 1997. Crystal structure of mouse CD1: An MHC-like fold with a large hydrophobic binding groove. *Science* 277:339-45.
- Zhou, D., Cantu, C. 3rd, Sagiv, Y., Schrantz, N., Kulkarni, AB., Qi, X., Mahuran, DJ., Morales, CR., Grabowski, GA., Benlagha, K., Savage, P., Bendelac, A., and Teyton, L. 2004a. Editing of CD1dbound lipid antigens by endosomal lipid transfer proteins. *Science* 2004 303:523-527.
- Zhou, D., Mattner, J., Cantu, C. 3rd, Schrantz, N., Yin, N., Gao, Y., Sagiv, Y., Hudspeth, K., Wu, YP., Yamashita, T., Teneberg, S., Wang, D., Proia, RL., Levery, SB., Savage, PB., Teyton, L., and Bendelac, A. 2004b. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* 306:1786-1789.
- Zinkernagel, RM. 1974. Restriction by H-2 gene complex of transfer of cell-mediated immunity to Listeria monocytogenes. *Nature* 251:230-233.
- **Zlotnik, A., Godfrey, DI., Fischer, M., and Suda, T. 1992.** Cytokine production by mature and immature CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup>T cells. αβ-T cell receptor<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup>T cells produce IL-4. *J. Immunol.* 149:1211-1215.